THE REACTIONS OF 42 NURSES
TOWARD SUPERVISED PRACTICE
AS A MEANS OF REACTIVATING
THEIR LICENSES

by

Billie G. Miller, B. S.

A THESIS

Presented to the
University of Oregon School of Mursing and the
Graduate Council of the University of Oregon Medical School
in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Master of Science

June 11, 1964

APPROVED:

(Professor in Charge of Thesis)

(Chairman, Graduate Council)

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author expresses her sincere appreciation to Miss Lucile Gregerson, Associate Professor, School of Nursing, University of Oregon, for her guidance and valuable assistance during the course of study.

The author further thanks the Directors of Nurses of the participating hospitals and the participating nurses whose co-operation made this study possible.

Some acknowledgment should be made to the author's family and friends for the constant encouragement which was given her during the course of study.

Grateful appreciation is extended to the Department of
Health, Education and Welfare of the United States Public Health
Service for the opportunity for advanced study and financial
assistance from a traineeship grant.

bogoM.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPT	PAG	Ĭ
I.	INTRODUCTION	L
	Introduction to the Problem	
	Statement of the Problem	2
	Justification of the Study	
	Limitations	1
	Assumptions	
	Procedure for the Collection of Data	Ψ.
	Presentation of the Study	
II.	REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE AND RELATED STUDIES	7
	Review of the Literature	9
	Orientation	
	Supervision	
	Change in Nursing	
	Refresher Courses	
	Professional Growth	
	Summary	
III.	PROCEDURE, ANALYSIS OF DATA, AND FINDINGS	
	Sources of Data	,
	Procedure of the Study	
	Method	
	Development of the Tool	
	Collection of the Data	
	Findings	
	Background Information	1
	Supervised Practice	
	The Nurse Aide	
	Professional Growth	
	Sumary	
Military and Milit		
IV.	SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
	Summery	
	Conclusions	Ė
	Recommendations for Further Study	

3/12

CH	IA.PTE	R												PAGE
BI	BLIO	GRAPHY	. 6	0	۵	ø	ф	ò	0	ą.	8	٥	0	93
AF	PEND	IX												
	A.	INTERVIEW GUIDE	9	e	0	遊	6	0	0	٥	0	0	0	97
	B.	LETTER OF EXPLANATION	0	6	D	Ø	4	•		0	0	ø	8	99
	C.	LETTER REQUESTING INTERVIEW	6		4	40	di .	0	0	40	0	8	0	100
	D.	POST CARDS FOR REPLY	0	0	0	0	6	9	0	Ø	0	ø	Ф	101
	E.	SUPERVISED MURSING EXPERIENCE POLICY	0	9	•	0	0	0	0	Ø.	\$	0	0	102

LIST OF TABLES

Table	3	Page
1.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants by Hospital and Group Including Bed Capacity of Each Hospital	26
2.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to the Year of Completion of Supervised Practice and Hospital Group	27
3.	Distribution of 42 Murse Participants by Year of Graduation from School of Nursing at Five Year Intervals	28
4.	Areas of Mursing Practice before Retirement of 42 Murse Participants Ranked by Frequency of Response	29
5.	Amount of Professional Nursing Experience of 42 Nurse Participants Before Retirement	30
6.	Licensure of 42 Participants Before Supervised Practice	31
7.	Duration of Retirement of 42 Nurse Participants	31
8.	Ranked Distribution of Primary Reasons for Retirement of 42 Nurse Participants	32
9.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants by Employment at the Time of the Interview	33
10.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Reason for Returning to Nursing	34
11.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Their Reaction to Required Supervised Practice	37
12.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to How Arrangements Were Made for Supervised Practice, Shown by Hospital	39
13.	Distribution of 42 Murse Participants about Difficulty in Making Arrangements for Supervised Practice.	
	Shown by Hospital Group	40

Table		Page
14.	Length of Time Waited to Begin Supervised Practice by 42 Nurse Participants, Shown by Hospital	42
15.	Orientation at Beginning of Supervised Practice, First Day Assignment, and Humber of Nurses in Group, as Stated by 42 Nurse Participants, Shown by Hospital	44
16.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Who Oriented Them at the Beginning of Supervised Practice	46
17.	Implied Reaction to Orientation to Supervised Practice of 42 Nurse Participants, Shown by Hospital Group	47
18.	Implied Reaction of 42 Nurse Participants to Beginning of Supervised Practice According to Year of Graduation from Nursing School	49
19.	Implied Reaction of 42 Nurse Participants to Beginning of Supervised Practice According to Amount of Professional Experience Before Retirement	50
20.	Implied Reaction of 42 Nurse Participants to Beginning of Supervised Practice According to Duration of Retirement	51
21.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Enjoyment of First Day Assignment of Supervised Practice, Shown by Hospital Group	52
22.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Their Acceptance by Staff Members During Supervised Practice, Shown by Hospital Group	53
23.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Their Progressive Assignments During Supervised Practice	54
24.	Mumber of Murse Participants Who Had Experiences in Specialized Departments During Supervised Practice	55
25.	Frequency of Assignments Specified by Nurse Participants as Not Difficult or Difficult	57
26.	Distribution of Statements by 42 Nurse Participants According to Assignment Difficulty During Supervised Practice and Year of Graduation	58

Table			Pag
27.	Distribution of Statements by 42 Nurse Participants According to Assignment Difficulty During Supervised Practice and Amount of Professional Experience	9	. 59
28.	Distribution of Statements by 42 Nurse Participants According to Assignment Difficulty During Supervised Practice and Length of Retirement	•	. 61
29.	Individual(s) Who Gave Assistance to the 42 Nurse Participants During Supervised Practice, Shown by Frequency		. 61
30.	Frequency of Response of 42 Nurse Participants Concerning Provision of Study Aids and Availability of Library Facilities by the Institution During		40
	Supervised Practice	*	. 63
31.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants Concerning Amount of Individual Study During Supervised Practice		. 64
32.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Need for All Assignments During Supervised Practice and Frequency of Other Experiences Not Offered but Considered Necessary under Supervision	0	. 65
33.	Frequency of Response of 42 Murse Participants Concerning the Value of Supervised Practice	0	. 66
34.	Frequency of Suggestions Made by 42 Nurse Participants to Make Supervised Practice More Valuable	à	. 69
35.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants Concerning Hours Spent During Supervised Practice and Shift Worked	42	. 71
36.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Whether or Not Aides Were Doing Nursing Care Before the Participant's Retirement	ę	. 72
37.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Their Opinions About Aides Doing Nursing Care	6	. 75
38.	Distribution of 42 Murse Participants According to Membership in Professional Nursing Organizations and Reasons for Non-Membership	n	. 76
39.	Mambership Encouragement within the Participating Institution as Stated by A2 Nurse Participants		ריק"

Table		Page
40.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Current Subscription to Professional Periodicals	78
41.	Frequency of Stated Contacts with Hursing During Retirement of 42 Nurse Participants	79
42.	Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Professional Education after Graduation from Nursing School and Plans for Future Nursing Education	80

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Introduction to the Problem

Nurses, who for varied personal reasons have been professionally inactive for several years, express desire to resume their careers. Those concerned with the unmet nursing needs of the nation agree that the professional nurse, who has been inactive for a period of five years or more, needs to review her past knowledge and skills, and needs to obtain further knowledge and understanding of present day nursing functions as related to the advances and complexities of modern medical treatment.

The "refresher course" seems to be a term generally accepted throughout the nation as a method of assisting the inactive nurse to regain the confidence, skills, knowledge and understanding necessary for her to return to professional nursing. (6, 15, 46) The Oregon State Board of Nursing has selected "supervised practice" as a more specific definition of the requirements to be met by these nurses. The Oregon State Law regulating the practice of professional nursing, O. R. S. 678.101, states in part:

When such a person non-practicing/desires to resume the practice of professional nursing, request for renewal of license and payment of the renewal fee for the current year shall be made to the board. If the licensee has not practiced professional nursing for a period of five years, the board before reissuing a license may require the applicant to demonstrate her

ability to give safe nursing care by undergoing a supervised experience in nursing practice as shall be designated by the board. (38) (Appendix E)

Statement of the Problem

This study is concerned with the professional nurse who had been inactive for five or more years and has completed a period of at least 240 hours of supervised practice, as designated by the Oregon State Board of Mursing, to reactivate, reinstate or obtain her license to practice professional nursing in the State of Oregon.

The purposes of this study are:

- 1. To determine if the supervised practice offered the nurse opportunities to review her past knowledge and skills.
- To determine if the supervised practice offered the nurse opportunities to obtain knowledge and understanding of present day nursing functions.

The purposes raise other questions related to the problem. They are:

- 1. What guidance toward individual study is provided the returning nurse?
- 2. Does the returning nurse accept the nurse aide as a member of the nursing team?
- 3. Does the returning nurse accept her responsibilities as a professional person?

Justification of the Study

The Oregon State Board of Mursing's annual report of 1962, listed a total of 1,476 registered inactive nurses and 193 nurses requesting non-practicing status, with Oregon residence. (37) In the future, some of these nurses may desire to resume nursing on either a part-time or full-time basis. By encouraging the inactive professional nurse to resume her career and by providing a means by which she may prepare herself to return to nursing, the nursing needs in Oregon may be met, in part. Professional nursing leaders in Oregon are interested in determining to what extent the supervised practice required of the returning nurse assists in her preparation to resume professional nursing activity.

It is hoped that this study will yield discerning information related to supervised practice. The findings may suggest experiences for the returning nurse, which may be included or excluded during the supervised practice.

Limitations

This study is limited to professional nurses who completed supervised practice during 1961 and 1962, after five or more years of professional inactivity.

This study is further limited to participants whose names were submitted by the Directors of Nurses of ten general voluntary hospitals with fifty or more beds, located in the Willamette Valley of the State of Oregon, as listed in the Journal of the American Hospital Association, Guide Issue, 1961. (28)

The primary data were limited to information derived from interviews of nurses, currently residing in the Willamette Valley of the State of Oregon, and willing to participate in the study.

The nurses selected for participation in the study were not limited according to their educational preparation, nursing experience, or other individual factors.

Evaluation of the programs of supervised practice, offered in the participating hospitals was not intended.

Assumptions

It is assumed that supervised practice provides the nurse, who has been inactive for five or more years, sufficient opportunity to demonstrate her ability to perform safe nursing care, and thus is entitled to be licensed to practice professional nursing in Oregon.

It is further assumed that an interview is a reliable means of eliciting information pertinent to this study.

Procedure for the Collection of Data

The following steps were adopted as the design for the study.

- The literature was reviewed to ascertain the need for the study.
- 2. The purposes of the study were formulated.
- 3. An interview guide was constructed, using free response questions, allowing for flexibility of presentation, which would offer the participant the opportunity to relate her experiences during supervised practice.

- 4. The interview guide was tested on a group of nurses, not included in the study, but who returned to nursing after a period of inactivity, to determine if the desired information would be obtained.
- 5. The tool was revised as necessary.
- hospitals explaining the purpose of the study and requesting the names of nurses who met the criteria for participation.

 A post-script from the thesis adviser was added to verify the letter's authenticity. The letter, plus a self-addressed, stamped envelope for reply, was mailed to the Director of Nurses of each of fourteen general, voluntary and proprietary hospitals with fifty or more beds, located in the Willamette Valley in the State of Oregon.
- 7. A letter, explaining the purpose of the study, assuring the anonymity of the respondent and requesting an interview, was sent to the nurses whose names were submitted. A self-addressed post card was enclosed on which the nurse could indicate her willingness to participate in the study.
- 8. An interview schedule was prepared.
- 9. The interviews were conducted according to the schedule.
- 10. The data were categorised.
- 11. The data were tabulated by uni-sort cards.
- 12. The findings were summarized, conclusions drawn and recommendations made for further study.

Presentation of the Study

This study is presented in four chapters.

Chapter One has presented the statement of the problem, justification, limitations and assumptions of the study. The procedure for solution of the problem includes the source of the data and the design of the study.

Chapter Two presents a review of the literature related to the problem.

Chapter Three presents the procedure used in the study, analysis and interpretation of the findings.

Chapter Four presents a summary of the study, findings of the study, conclusions drawn from the findings and recommendations for further study.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE AND RELATED STUDIES

The supervised nursing experience policy of the Oregon State
Board of Nursing (Appendix E) states that all registered professional
nurse applicants, who have not actively engaged in professional nursing
practice within five years previous of the application must demonstrate
their ability to give safe nursing care by having supervised nursing
experience. Some requirements listed for the applicants are that theys

- 1. Be at all times under the direct supervision of a registered nurse.
- 2. Be assigned to duty at such times as there is adequate staff on duty to allow the person responsible for their supervision to give adequate time for instruction and follow up.
- 3. Be supervised for no less than 240 working hours and up to 480 hours (12 weeks) depending on their ability to adjust and take the responsibility of a professional nurse.

Review of the Literature

The literature was searched for information regarding refresher courses and other programs devised to help inactive nurses become recriented to nursing. Prior to 1940, refresher courses and institutes were offered by hospital schools of nursing to their alumnae who were doing private duty. The objective of these courses was to provide an opportunity for the nurse to learn never methods of bedside care. (36)

The recruitment of nurses into military service, as part of the nation's national defense movement in 1940, and the declaration of a state of national emergency in the spring of 1941, preceded reports of other refresher courses being developed throughout the country. (23,35)

New direction and purpose was given to the refresher course. The potential nursing force represented by the retired and the inactive married murses was being recognized as a partial solution to the increasing staffing problems of civilian health care facilities.

On behalf of the National League of Nursing Education, Ruth Sleeper presented an outline for refresher courses, in the April 1941 issue of <u>The American Journal of Nursing</u>. The salient point of her article was that any teaching program should be based upon sound educational principles. (46)

In 1941, the National League of Nursing Education reported on the location and nature of refresher courses. Although there were reports of success in bringing many nurses back to active nursing practice, a need for a common concept of purpose and content of the courses was revealed. There was general agreement that the objective of a refresher course was to give the refresher student an opportunity to acquire knowledge of and opportunities to practice new techniques, as well as assist her to reestablish her old skills. (34)

A second report followed in September 1942, revealing that a wide variation in content of refresher courses still remained in the different institutions. There was a diminishing demand for such programs and a decrease in the number of programs offered. (35)

Sporadic reports of successful courses did appear in the literature during the war years, attesting to their usefulness in assisting the retired nurse to return to professional activity. (16,26,51)

The demand for professional nurses continued after the end of the war. By 1948, there was renewed interest in inactive nurses and the possible contribution they could make in meeting the nursing needs of the hospitalized patient. (22,32,52)

The statement to the President's Commission on the health needs of the nation in 1952, recommended "promotion measures to encourage inactive nurses to return to nursing." (39) In recognition of the problems of scheduling faced by employers, employment of part-time nurses for busy hours, peak loads, and relief on the regular nurses' days off was advocated. (13,39) Arguments had been presented in favor of employing the older nurse because of her maturity, judgment, stability, adaptability and respect for human life. (19,20)

In 1954, the Committee on the Older Nurse of the American Nurses' Association inquired of hospital employers their views of the older nurse. It was revealed that the older nurse, considered between forty-five and sixty years of age, created no special problems.

Generally, she was "considered average or better in physical ability, meeting the needs of patients and doctors, nursing skills and in personality traits." It was concluded, however, that the older nurse might resist new learning experiences and might not seek new knowledge without encouragement. The report showed only ten per cent of the respondents offered refresher courses. (3)

The conclusions derived from the study implied that:

- 1. Many nurses enjoy nursing and wish to remain active or return to active nursing.... The well qualified nurse is always in demand, regardless of age.
- 2. Continuous inservice education programs for all nurse employees within hospitals could help crient and "refresh" the older nurse returning to nursing after a period of inactivity, as well as stimulate younger nurses to continue their learning experience.
- 3. In larger communities there may be occasional need for employers to assist in providing specific refresher courses for a number of nurses interested in returning to active nursing.(3)

At Boston University in 1958, a similar study was completed for a Master's thesis by Bertossi and Sage, A Study of the Older Murse in Rhode Island. Findings revealed that employers in that state considered the age of the older nurse ranged from thirty-five to sixty-five. There was agreement with the American Murses' Association project in all areas except the ability and willingness of the older nurse to learn new techniques. The older nurse was considered above average in this category. The conclusions were:

- 1. The actual chronological age at which a person is considered an older nurse differs widely.
- 2. Health agencies need the services of the older nurse and the older nurse often must, or would like to work.
- 3. There is a continuing interest in refresher courses among the nurses actively engaged in nursing, and employers are aware of the need for such courses or substitute courses.
- 4. The older nurse apparently is no problem to herself, the health agency, or to the patient, providing she has kept herself informed of medical and nursing progress. (6)

Under the sponsorship of the Washington State League for Mursing, the registered nurses of the State of Washington were surveyed in 1960. Questions posed to the nurses sought to determine, in part:

- 1. How many inactive nurses would like to come back to work?
- 2. If further education were offered, would it help bring inactive nurses back?
- 3. What subjects would interest inactive nurses when refresher education courses were offered? (54)

the results of the survey, Report of a Questionnaire Study on Registered Murses in the State of Washington, was published in 1961. The
inactive respondents totaled 5,150, of which 3,283 expressed interest
in resuming their careers. Four hundred and one inactive nurses were
willing to return at once, on a part time basis. An additional 649
would be interested in returning to nursing within three years.

Family responsibility was indicated as the primary reason for professional inactivity. The offer of short educational classes brought
positive response from 2,625 of the inactive nurses. Major preferences
for content of short courses were surgical, medical and obstetrical
mursing. The findings of the study, in reference to the inactive nurses
in the State of Washington, pointed out the sizeable potential to be
considered as active nurses in the future. (54)

Orientation

Barabas defines orientation as "the process of creating within an individual the awareness of his or her role." (4) A survey of the literature indicates that a good orientation program is established on

objectives, is well planned and is adaptable to the individual employee. (4,2,33,10,25,40) The orientation should be short but extend over a sufficient number of days so the employee will not be confused by too much information given at one time. Importance is given to the first impressions of the new employee, which influence her attitudes and beliefs concerning the hospital and personnel.

Gramon elements of a good orientation program are found in the Hospital Mursing Service Manual. Briefly, they are: (a) introduction of the new employee to personnel; (b) provision of information about the purposes, policies and organization of the hospital; (c) provision of reference materials; and (d) information about services for the personnel. (10)

Barabas has listed methods by which the new nurse employee may be assigned for gradual indoctrination. The head nurse may:

- 1. Assign the individual to work with another staff member who has been assigned to the unit for some time.
- 2. Make no patient assignment and permit the worker to circulate and observe the activities of the unit for several days.
- 3. Make the assignment of a few patients so the new staff member will gain a sense of accomplishment and security.(4)

She states that the last method gives the new worker an opportunity to practice the newly learned skills while under supervision.

Supervision

Supervision is focused on the attainment of giving high quality nursing care. (5) The supervisory personnel share the responsibility

in administration, organization, teaching and evaluating the performance of all workers employed in the hospital. Authorities on supervision concur that the head nurse should provide learning opportunities for the employee on her unit, through planned experiences, supervision and ward teaching. (4,5,25,40)

Knowledge of the learner's educational and experience background is essential if the planning of the nurse's assignments are to be within her capabilities. With guidance, the learner's interests must be aroused, mistakes minimized and discouragement prevented. (14,25)

Barrett places supervision of the graduate nurse on a higher level than guidance. She believes that the graduate nurse can determine what changes she needs to make in herself to attain her goal. With a planned learning situation, based on the needs of the individual nurse, the ability to think and act for herself can be fostered in each nurse. (5)

Change in Nursing

One of the most difficult problems, according to Jensen, is in orienting the previously inactive nurse to the changes in nursing practice. (25) The broadening scope of modern nursing care in meeting the demands of present day medical treatment has necessitated the continued employment of non-professional nursing personnel. The professional nurse is expected to act as administrator, organizer and instructor. Some nurses who return to nursing after a lengthy absence find today's practice of nursing not in keeping with the earlier individualistic philosophy of nursing care. The bedside tasks, called "touch tasks" by Hughes, are often performed by the nurse aide or the

practical nurse. (24) The nurse finds that her duties include the many technical tasks which have been inherited from the physician. As a member of the health team, she will be involved in meeting the total needs of the patient; physical, social, psychological and spiritual. (1,11,25,42)

Refresher Courses

Summaries found in the professional journals published within the last five years show that sponsors of refresher programs have been hospitals, state and local leagues for nursing or state and district nurses' associations, alumnae associations, universities, adult education services and community councils on health.

In 1951, Detroit's need for nurses prompted a survey of the inactive nurses in the area. One hundred fifty of the nurses contacted were interested in a refresher course. The local league for nursing made arrangements with the cooperating hospital, the faculty of which agreed to share the teaching responsibility. A special committee provided instructors, planned the content of the course, investigated the classroom and clinical facilities and publicized the program. Pre-enrollment interviews of the applicants revealed a wide range in age, experience and education. The course comprised six weeks of class instruction and nursing practice. During the first few weeks, the nurses were closely supervised and aided to acquire the needed self confidence. (17)

Braman reports on a refresher program at the Massachusetts General Hospital in the July 1952 issue of The American Journal of Nursing.

Six weeks of comprehensive review and practice were divided between lectures, teaching and supervised practice on the wards. Opportunity was given to the nurses for discussion of individual needs. (7)

In 1953, Eileen L. Carroll noted a lack of response to an appeal which urged the return of inactive nurses to Buffalo General Hospital. Retired nurses expressed a feeling of insecurity because of the new developments in nursing techniques, but many said they would be willing to resume practice if they could take a refresher course and become familiar with the new procedures. The course offered as a result of the request included new trends in nursing, a brief review of elementary nursing procedures and instruction in techniques related to medical-surgical nursing. Advance publicity of the course resulted in enrollment of sixty-five nurses, twenty-five of whom later joined the staff of the sponsoring hospital. Others were employed in other hospitals in the community or were self-employed. (8)

Marriet Smith, in the March 1955 issue of The American Journal of Nursing, reported the endeavor of the University of Washington School of Nursing and the University Adult Education and Extension Service to maintain an available reserve of qualified nurses. A program was designed to bring nurses up to date in their knowledge of techniques and recent developments in nursing. Two programs, comprised of two hour weekly evening classes extended over eleven weeks, enrolled one hundred thirty inactive nurses, only twenty-two of whom were employed after completion of the courses. Revised courses, offered later at centers throughout the state, included nursing practice of an additional

four hours each week, in a university affiliated hospital. A fee of \$10.00, later \$15.00, was charged to meet the salary of the instructor and supervisor. Identified problems were the varied experience, age difference and length of inactivity of the refresher students. Some difficulty was noted in making arrangements for practice time and finding adequate supervisory personnel. (48,49)

The publicized statewide need for professional nurses and announcements of a refresher program at Butterworth Hospital in Grand Rapids, Michigan, effected an enrollment of two hundred sixty inactive nurses. Evening classes were held twice a week for one and one-half hours for twelve weeks. Volunteer instructors were school of nursing faculty and nursing service supervisors. The program was divided into two sections. The first section was devoted to lectures on newer concepts of medical, surgical, obstetrical and pediatric nursing. The second section consisted of demonstrations and practice of the newer nursing techniques. Preceding the course of lectures, the students were presented with a course outline, suggested reading material, text book, and procedure manual. (53)

The New Jersey State Nurses' Association, after receiving many inquiries about available refresher programs, sponsored a pilot course. The responsibility for providing quality nursing care to the community was accepted by the association as being in keeping with the association's policies. The sourse consisted of twenty-eight hours of theory and twenty-four hours of nursing practice. A portion of each day spent on the wards was designated for conferences. A \$50.00 fee was charged. (18)

The forerunner of annual classes for refresher students at St. Barnabas Hospital in Minneapolis, Minnesota, was a review of published descriptions of other courses. Acceptance of a final outline followed consideration of problem areas and successful portions mentioned in the literature. The course at St. Barnabas concentrated on the changes in nursing care that had occurred since World War II. An extensive bibliography, library facilities and mimeographed material were available. The students were encouraged to purchase a recent medical-surgical textbook and to read extensively from professional literature. The course was composed of twenty-nine lectures. Sixteen of the total forty-eight hours were designated for nursing practice and observation. The intention of the course was not to reestablish skills, but to provide a point of reference to the capabilities and potential of the enrollee. Observations of the individual nurse's initiative, interest and attitudes were recorded. The initial insecurity and awareness of weakness expressed by the nurse was deemed as essential to her motivation ultimately to become a good nurse. "The course does not give them competence; rather it gives them an opportunity to gain confidence by demonstrating to them, their ability te learn."(50)

A review of an intensive program, sponsored by the Chicago Council on Community Nursing, by Reese, Sparmacher and Testoff, appeared August 1962 in The American Journal of Mursing. A total of 453 inactive registered nurses enrolled in these courses. (41) The individual course extended over a six week period, including thirty-six hours of classroom instruction and one hundred twenty hours of

supervised practice. No charge was made for the course. It was expected that every nurse would return to professional activity. (49) At the completion of four years, 272 of the nurses had worked; one fourth of them were working full time. (41)

A recent attempt to help the inactive nurse to return to the profession was described by Melody J. Marshall, November 1962, in The American Journal of Mursing. As a result of the 1959 annual meeting of the Oklahoma State Nurses' Association, a committee developed a plan for a state program to prepare twenty professionally active nurses to organize and teach refresher courses. The committee members were representatives of the State Nurses' Association, the State Board of Nurse Registration and Education, and the University of Oklahoma Extension Division. (30)

The nurses selected to teach the courses came from different communities and upon completion of the training, returned to their home communities. Funds were provided by the Oklahoma Extension of Health. A contract with the University of Oklahoma Extension Division allowed for a training guide to be given to each prospective instructor. The expense of a traveling library used throughout the state was assumed by the State Board of Nurse Registration and Education. The University of Oklahoma acted as consultant and coordinator of all courses. The instructors of the refresher courses held a position, usually in a hospital, and added the teaching responsibility to their other duties. (30)

The refresher courses, developed around the student's needs, were designed to help her gain confidence in her abilities. During the

supervised practice, she was not expected to assume responsibility. (30)

Educators and administrators of both the nursing and non-nursing professions maintain that recognition of the learners' needs, varied backgrounds and motivation to learn are essential to the planning of any successful learning situation. (14,15,21,27,33) Chapell emphasizes the importance of good instruction by a qualified person. He adds that successful instruction is dependent on all avenues of learning with generous periods allowed for practice. (9)

Professional Growth

Nurses also have their responsibility to further their educational and professional development. They must realize that learning necessitates change that may upset traditional or established ways of performance. (4,25,45,55)

Mrs. Signe S. Gooper, University of Wisconsin School of Nursing, states:

A refresher course is really only the beginning. The real challenge is to motivate the nurse to keep up with the many skills required of the modern professional nurse....Reading professional literature is one way of keeping informed....The nurses may be reminded that another way to keep up professionally is by joining nursing organizations and through attending meetings. (12)

Summary

The literature reveals that the inactive nurses in the United States compose a reservoir of potential nurse power. The revived interest in the inactive nurse, during the last decade, is a result of the continued staffing problems in health care facilities and the estimates of nursing needs in the future.

Some feelings of insecurity are felt by nurses who return to nursing after a lengthy period of inactivity. These nurses return to a profession which has changed with the advances in medical science. Those in nursing service are cognizant that the nurse who has been inactive needs assistance to regain her self confidence in performing basic skills, as well as to gain knowledge related to the never aspects of nursing care.

Authorities on methods of orientation and supervision advocate that an organized orientation program, adapted to the individual new employee, will assist the nurse to adjust to an unfamiliar setting. Planned supervised assignments by a qualified head nurse, who understands the new employee's learning needs, is an important factor in creating within the nurse a sense of security and motivation to learn and accept any necessary changes in her attitudes and habits.

The refresher course has been accepted as one method of reintroducing the inactive nurse to the profession. Early studies by nursing
leaders revealed a lack of common content and method of presentation
of the refresher course. Throughout the years, there has been more
agreement in the objectives of such programs. It has been recognized
that the learner's needs must be considered and met on an individual
basis. Continuity in content is shown by recent reports of successful
refresher courses. Some of the programs are organized to present
theory balanced with opportunities for nursing experience as suggested
by educators. A minority of the courses are stressing theory with
opportunities for observation and very little nursing practice.

The literature shows a dearth of disclosures from the reactivated nurses. The few statements, derived from evaluations of specific programs, uphold the merit of refresher courses for providing the assistance needed by the nurse who wishes to return to the nursing profession after a period of inactivity.

CHAPTER III

PROCEDURE, ANALYSIS OF DATA, AND FINDINGS

Sources of Data

The participants of this study consisted of 42 registered professional nurses, who completed a period of supervised practice in ten selected general voluntary hospitals in the State of Oregon. Other criteria for the selection of the participants were that they completed the supervised practice during 1961 and 1962, after five or more years of professional inactivity, and had remained in residence in the Willamette Valley of the State of Oregon. The nurses' names were obtained from the Director of Nurses of the participating hospitals and the findings were based on recorded interviews with the participating nurses.

Procedure of the Study

Mathod

The descriptive survey method, using the interview technique, was selected to obtain the information needed for the study. The interview method allows for the focus of attention on the experience of the interviewee. (43,44)

From the beginning, the emphasis is put upon the actual experience of the interviewees...their reactions to the situation. They are being asked not to sit as judges, but to report the experiences which can accumulatively help provide a basis for judgment...much can be learned from whatever is recalled of reactions to a situation. (31)

Tape recordings were made of each interview to insure an accurate record of the responses.

Development of the Tool

An interview guide was devised to obtain the information desired for the purposes of the study. Free response questions comprised the framework of the guide, allowing for flexibility in the manner of inquiry. (Appendix A) Sub-parts were designed for some of the questions, for the convenience of the interviewer. The guide was divided into three major parts.

Part I of the guide was designed to obtain background information about the participant. This portion of the interview would be used to establish rapport with the participant and assure her that all disclosed information would be kept confidential.

Part II of the guide dealt with the nurse's return to professional nursing practice. Seven questions were designed to assist the participant's recall of her experiences during supervised practice. Four questions sought the participant's opinions of the supervised practice, concerning offered experiences, content, or value. The last question was designed to obtain the nurse's opinion of the giving of nursing care by nurses' aides.

Part III of the guide was concerned with the participant's professional growth. Three questions were constructed to ascertain her contact with nursing during retirement and her present activity as a professional person. The two final questions dealt with her professional education after completion of her basic nursing education and her plans for future professional education.

A group of nurses was enlisted to test the tool and provide the interviewer with practice in collecting data. Revisions were made as deemed necessary. The revised tool was submitted to another test and found to be more consistent with the purposes of the study. The information obtained from the pilot studies was discarded.

Collection of the Data

A letter explaining the purpose of the study and requesting the names of nurses meeting the established criteria was mailed to four-teen Directors of Nurses of hospitals in the Willamette Valley in the State of Oregon. The hospitals were general voluntary and proprietary institutions with fifty or more beds, as listed in the Journal of the American Hospital Association, Guide Issue, 1961. (28) Seven of the hospitals were located in a metropolitan community and seven in non-metropolitan communities. A metropolitan community is one with 300,000 or more population. A non-metropolitan community is one with less than 300,000 population.

The letter's authenticity was verified by a post script from the thesis adviser. A self-addressed, stamped envelope was enclosed for reply. (Appendix B and C)

No response was received from one hospital in the metropolitan community and two hospitals in the non-metropolitan communities. Of the total 67 names submitted, three nurses had participated in the pilot study. One nurse had not been inactive, as indicated by the Director of Nurses.

A letter explaining the purpose of the study, assuring the anonymity of the respondent and requesting an interview, was mailed to the remaining 63 murses. (Appendix C) A self-addressed post card was enclosed for reply, on which the nurse could indicate her willingness to participate in the study. (Appendix D) An attempt was made to contact, by telephone, those nurses who did not reply.

The number of possible participants was reduced to 53 by the limitations of the study. Three nurses had not completed the supervised practice in 1961 or 1962, four were no longer residents of the Willamette Valley, and one was deceased.

In the metropolitan community, two nurses refused to participate and the two nurses whose names were submitted from one institution could not be contacted. Four nurses in the non-metropolitan communities were not available.

Forty-two nurses or 79.2% of the sample population of 53, indicated their willingness to participate in the study. Twenty-six who had supervised practice in one of five metropolitan hospitals are shown in Table I as Group I, A through E; sixteen nurses who had supervised practice in one of five non-netropolitan hospitals comprise Group II, A through E.

Appointments for the interviews were scheduled and conducted over a four week period. Forty of the interviews were held in the participant's home and two were held at the nurses' employing institution by their request. With the participants' permission, the interviews were recorded on tape, with assurance that anonymity would be maintained. The information was processed into categories suitable for tabulation by tallying and uni-sort cards. Similar responses were paraphrased and the frequency noted. Pertinent statements were quoted verbatim.

Table 1. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants by Hospital and Group Including Bed Capacity of Each Hospital

Hospital Group		Bed Capacity*	Number of Nurse Participants			
I	Metropolitan		N = 26			
	A	448	12			
	3	470	6			
	G	214	3			
	D	371	3			
	R	329	2			
I	Non-Metropolitan		N = 16			
	A	131	2			
	В	117	3			
	C	1.37	4			
	D	69	1			
	8	84	6			

^{*}Bed Capacity obtained from Journal of the American Hospital Association. (28)

Findings

Background Information

To enhance the interpretation of the information, some background information was obtained about each participant. Table 2 shows the year in which the nurses completed the supervised practice. Twelve nurses completed supervised practice during 1961, ten in Group I and two in Group II. Thirty nurses completed supervised practice during 1962, sixteen in Group I and fourteen in Group II.

Table 2. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to the Year of Completion of Supervised Practice and Hospital Group

	Completion of			ervised 962	Practice Total		
Hospital Group	Nos	Per Cent	No.	Per Cent	No.	Per	
I	10	24.0	16	38.0	26	62.0	
KI.	2	5.0	14	33.0	16	38.0	
rotal.	12	28.0	30	71.0	42	100.0*	

^{*}Rounded to mearest whole number

Thirty-one of the participants graduated from nursing school during the years of 1931 to 1945. Two graduated in the late 1920's, seven graduated during the years of 1946 to 1950, and two graduated during the early 1950's. (See Table 3.)

Table 3. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants by Year of Graduation from Nursing School at Five Year Intervals

raduation Year	Number	Per Cent
1926 through 1930	2	4.8
1931 through 1935	11	26.1
1936 through 1940	10	23.8
941 through 1945	10	23.8
.946 through 1950	7	16.7
951 through 1955	2	4.8
Total	42	100.0

Table 4 lists the areas of nursing in which the participants had worked before their retirement. Most of the nurses had worked in more than one area. One nurse had not worked after graduation.

Table 4. Areas of Nursing Practice Before Retirement of 42 Nurse Participants Ranked by Frequency of Response

Area of Mursing Practice	Number*	Per Cent
General Duty	36	85.7
Private Duty	15	35.7
Armed Services	6	14.3
Doctor's Office	5	11.9
Supervision	\mathcal{L}_{b}	9.5
Industry	Lo	9.5
Public Health	3	7.1
Psychiatric	2	4.8
Puberculosis	1	2.4
Out-Patient Clinic	1	2.4
College Campus	1	2.4
hursing Home	2	2.4
Nursing Arts Instructor	1	2.4

[&]quot;More than one area mentioned by most participants

The total professional experience of the participants before retirement ranged from 28 years to none. (See Table 5.) One nurse, a graduate of 1932, had never been employed in nursing. Nine participants had worked less than two years, fourteen had worked from two to five years, and nine had worked from five to eight years. Five nurses had nursed for eight to eleven years. One of this group, since leaving the nursing field, had been engaged in an allied profession for sixteen years. Of the remaining four participants, two had worked for eleven

to fourteen years, one had worked for twenty years, and one had worked for 28 years.

Table 5. Amount of Professional Mursing Experience of 42 Nurse Participants Before Retirement

Years of Mursing Experience	Number
None	1
6 months to 2 years	9
2 years to 5 years	14
5 years to 8 years	9
8 years to 11 years	5
11 years to 14 years	2
20 or more years	2
	N = 42

Table 6 shows that 27 of the participants had been licensed to practice professional nursing in Oregon before their period of professional inactivity. Seven of these nurses had maintained their licenses by payment of annual fees throughout their retirement. Pifteen of the nurses were not licensed in Oregon before completion of the supervised practice.

Table 6. Licensure of 42 Participants Before Supervised Practice

Category	Humber
Licensed in Oregon (Licenses maintained by 7)	27
Not licensed in Oragon	15
	N = 42

The average period of retirement of the 42 participants was 15 years. Eleven of the nurses had not worked for five to ten years, thirteen had not worked for eleven to fifteen years, thirteen had not worked for sixteen to twenty years, and four had not worked for more than twenty years. The nurse who had never been employed had been away from nursing for over thirty years. (See Table 7.)

Table 7. Duration of Retirement of 42 Nurse Participants

Duration of Retirement	Number	Per Cent
5 to 10 years	11	26.0
ll to 15 years	13	31.0
16 to 20 years	13	31.0
more than 20 years	_5	12.0
Total	42	100.0×

[&]quot;Rounded to nearest whole number

rable 8 lists the reasons for retirement given by the 42 participants. The majority, 37 of the 42 nurses, stated family responsibilities as the primary reason for leaving nursing. Two of the 37, who had

no children, said their husbands did not wish them to work. Other reasons were church mission work in the ministry, travel outside the United States, illness, family business, and interest in an allied profession.

Table 8. Ranked Distribution of Primary Reasons for Retirement of 42 Nurse Participants

Reason for Retirement	Kumber
Family Responsibility	37
fravel	1
Church Mission	1
Illness	1
Business	1
Other Field of Employment	1
	N = 42

Thirty-five of the 42 participants were currently employed in some area of nursing at the time of the interview. Nineteen were working full time and sixteen were working part time. (See Table 9.)

Twenty-eight nurses were employed in hospitals, three were employed in doctors' offices, one was employed in industry, and one was employed in a nursing home. The nurse who had been engaged in an allied profession remained in that field. One nurse was an instructor to the Junior Auxiliary.

Table 9. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants by Employment at the Time of the Interview

Area of Employment	Full Time	Part Time	Total	Per Cent
Hospital	14	14	28	66.6
Doctor's Office	2	1	3	7.1
Industry	1	0	1	2.4
Wursing Home	1	0	1	2.4
illied Profession	1	0	1	2.4
nstructor to Junior Auxiliary	0	1	I.	2.4
ict Employed	10100000	-declarated	7	16.7
Total	19	16	42	100.0

Seven nurses who were not employed at the time of the interview said family responsibilities kept them home. A few statements were:

I can't seem to arrange working and managing a family at the same time.

I have four boys to take care of. This keeps me busy.

I want to be with my family in the summer.

The final question in Part I of the guide sought to determine the participants' purposes in returning to nursing. The five categories (See Table 10) were: financial; personal need; liked nursing; licensure; and mixed response.

Table 10. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Reason for Returning to Nursing

Reason for Return	Number
Financial	14
Personal Need	14
Liked Nursing	6
Licensure	5
Mixed Response	3
	N = 42

Fourteen of the 42 participants returned to nursing for financial reasons. Three nurses had college age children whom they wished to help through school. Two nurses returned so their husbands could go to school. Other nurses said:

We lost our business.

I had to work after a divorce.

My husband is retired.

My husband went overseas. I need the money.

Because of a long illness in the family, we had accrued debts. I wanted to help my husband meet the debts.

The responses of fourteen nurses were classified as a personal need. Ten of the participants in this group made statements connetating the desire for a change of activity. Some of their remarks were:

There comes a time when your conversation is limited, and I felt my mind had stagnated. I wanted a change from everyday living.

I thought I was getting in a rut, staying at home.

I just thought I wanted to get back into nursing.

I was getting lasy mentally.

I just thought I wanted to get back into it. My youngest child is in school and I wanted to do something.

My family was growing up and I had more time. I was getting tired of housework and thought it would be good for me.

I wanted to go back, I felt my life wasted. I was trained for it and I was just being a housewife. I wanted to see if I could nurse anymore.

The remaining four participants in this category said they felt the need for future security. A typical statement was:

So many years go by. You hear of so many families left. This frightened me. I wanted something to fall back on.

Four of the participants who said they returned to the profession because they "liked nursing," made statements similar to:

Because I like nursing very much. I always wanted to be a nurse. I think this is one of the most important things, helping the sick and making them comfortable.

I enjoyed it. I wanted to be back in mursing.

Two of these nurses referred to the "shortage" of nurses. They said:

They had been calling for nurses about the shortage. I wanted to go back a long time. I always liked nursing.

....had been interested all these years. Two family illnesses made me feel there was a shortage. I felt guilty.

Five of the nurses returned to obtain or reinstate their license in Oregon. Some comments were:

I wanted to get licensed in Oregon and get back into nursing again.

I returned to get my license in nursing so that I could better function as a consultant in this /allied profession/ area.

The three participants whose statements had elements of more than one category were grouped together. A typical comment was:

I had lost my license. I felt I was more or less existing since my family had grown. My daughter is entering nursing and I wanted to be able to communicate with her.

Supervised Practice

Thirty-eight of the 42 nurses participating in the study were favorable toward the required period of supervised practice, as designated by the Oregon statute. (See Table 11) Typical favorable comments were:

Naturally I was a little leary. I felt I should have it because I had been out of nursing. For the patient's sake, I felt I needed to go.

I needed it. I had no confidence in myself. I was glad for the opportunity.

For my own failings, I would not have gone to a hospital to work without supervision.

The course is necessary. It's not an unreasonable request.

I don't think anyone has the right to go back without it.

I was glad it is required in Oregon. Many places do not require it. One of the reasons I decided to get my license in Oregon, when I heard that this is a requirement. It was comforting to know there would be someone to ask questions of.

I was worried at first, but I respected the idea.

Table 11. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Their Reaction to Required Supervised Practice

Reaction	Munber	Per Cent
Favorable	38	90.5
Unfavorable	3	7.1
Indifferent	1.	2.4
Total	42	100.0

Three of these nurses, previously licensed in Oregon, were not aware that a statute required them to have supervised practice to reinstate their licenses. Three others said they had some misgivings that an examination would be mandatory.

Unfavorable reaction to the requirement of supervised practice was cited by three of the participants. Two of the nurses had maintained their license during their retirement. Both stated they had not been completely inactive, but could not verify their professional activity. Their comments follows

I did feel like it was kind of unnecessary, as I had developed extra skill in vena-puncture /Red Cross course/and had done special duty. I could not prove my special duty and the volunteer work at the Red Cross didn't count. I did not feel I wanted to start with the basic techniques. When I found I could have a chance to learn other techniques under supervision, I was satisfied.

I had not let my license lapse. I had kept paying my dues and specialed off and on for friends. I did not feel I had been away.

The nurse who had practiced for 28 years and had been inactive for six years, said:

I rather resented it in a way, because I had been active so long, but after I started I thought it was a good thing. I didn't realise the change the statute. I was on the inactive list. I had not paid my dues for about three years. The last I heard, I just had to pay for the current year to reinstate.

The nurse who was employed in an allied profession was indifferent to the requirement. She said:

I had inquired when I first came to the state. I had been advised against it by the board since I was not directly working in nursing. I was told if I did return to nursing, I would probably be required to engage in a refresher of some sort. I had no special feelings /about the statute/. If this is a rule for those who have had no contact, these people need this refresher.

As indicated in Table 12, thirteen of the 42 participants first contacted the Oregon State Board for Mursing about their return to nursing practice. The other 29 participants made the first contact with the hospital.

Twenty-three of the nurses said they made arrangements for supervised practice by means of a personal interview with a member of the hospital personnel department. Three arranged for supervised practice through correspondence, followed by a personal interview. The remaining sixteen telephoned the hospital personnel department for information and an appointment.

Table 12. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to How Arrangements Were Made for Supervised Practice

-		First	Contact		Arrange	d by
Hosi	oital	State Board	Hospital	Interview	Letter and Interview	Telephone and Interview
I	N=26					
	A	4	8	5	1	16
	8	***	6	5	100	1
	G	1	2	3	***	-
	D	1.	2	1	1	1
	B	cit.	2	2	eagle	400
II	N=16					
	A	1	1	and a	dib	2
	В	1	2	1	MD.	2
	C	2	2	2	400	2
	D	AMD	1	qings.	etito	1.
	B	3	3	4	1	1
cota	1=42	13	29	23	3	16
Per	cent*	31.0	69.0	55.0	7.0	38.0

^{*}Rounded to nearest whole number

A majority, 35, of the participants said they encountered no difficulty in making arrangements for the supervised practice. (See Table 13) Some difficulties in locating an accepting hospital were cited by seven nurses.

Table 13. Distribution of 42 Murse Participants about Difficulty in Making Arrangements for Supervised Practice, Shown by Hospital Group

Hospital Group	Arrangement for Supervised Practice				
	Difficult		Not Difficult		
	No.	Per cent*	No.	Per cent	
I	4	10.0	22	52.0	
II	3	7.0	13	31.0	
N = 42	7	17.0	35	83.0	

^{*}Rounded to nearest whole number

Two of the four participants in Group I, who had difficulty in making arrangements, wished supervised practice on a part time basis.

The nurse who had a negative reaction to the required practice because of her vena-puncture skills and professed activity, said:

I contacted several hospitals, after I contacted the State Board and found I had to have a refresher course.

Hospital wanted me to start from scratch.

Hospital expected a commitment of employment after completion of the practice.

Hospital accepted me as part time under supervision. I worked at my own convenience, three days a week for 240 hours.

A nurse, whose husband was critically ill, had been away from nursing for 21 years. She said:

I went to the State Board. I didn't realize I needed a refresher. I had a frustrated feeling. I didn't know where to begin. I had been gone for so many years. I went to my last place of employment. A large class of students was coming and they couldn't take anyone on and give them adequate training. At ______ Hospital, a class wouldn't begin until Spring. I couldn't wait that long. I decided to try some smaller hospitals. I tried a private hospital where I knew the Director of Nurses. She had just hired new nurses and there was no money in the budget for another. I tried ______ Hospital.

They were nice, but a budget problem here, too. They couldn't hire any more as there were no openings. They told me to come back after I had my license. I did not inquire at the large hospitals which had programs. I tried _____ Hospital which had a student program. I talked to the Director. I told her of my inactivity and insecurity. She was kind and sympathetic. They had taken a refresher the week before, but said they would call me the next week.

Each of the remaining two participants of Group I contacted two hospitals before they were accepted for supervised practice.

Three participants of Group II cited difficulty in making arrangements for supervised practice. They said:

I participant in allied profession contacted the first hospital. They did not seem interested. I contacted the other hospital and had to wait only a few weeks.

when I first called the State Board, they suggested I talk to different hospitals. /resides near metropolitan area/ I talked to several. Three would take me. One had a regular course. One would take me as a nurse, I would work under supervision. The last said the same thing. It's rather difficult to get back in, to find a hospital that wants to take a nurse that has been out a number of years.

First, I went to the hespital and asked for employment. I was told they couldn't hire me because they didn't need any help. When I got home, I thought about it, then wrote a letter saying that this was the time I wanted experience, when they didn't need help. I would come to work with no pay if they would accept me. I started immediately.

Table 14 indicates that twelve of the participants had no delay in beginning the supervised practice. Seventeen waited from three to six weeks. The remaining eleven nurses, who waited from three to six months, and the two who waited a year to begin supervised practice were enrolled in "refresher" courses at one of three hospitals in the metropolitan community. Two of these courses offered organized

instruction and were offered in one hospital in 1961 and in another hospital in 1962.

Table 14. Length of Time Waited to Begin Supervised Practice by 42 Nurse Participants, Shown by Hospital

		Time Waited	for Practice	
Hospital	No Wait	3 to 6 weeks	3 to 6 months	l year
I N=26				
A *	elitik	4	7	1
B 普鲁	1000	4	2	2000
C	3	605	49	440
D	65	co	2	1
E		1	cito	400m
I 10-16				
A	1	1	en	deta -
В	1	a.	ಯಾ	460
C	2	2	60	richt)
D	em	1	esta .	1005
E	4	2	41.0x 40.000230	
otal N=42	12	17	11	2

^{*} Organized instruction offered in Spring of 1962 ** Organized instruction offered in Spring of 1961

The two murses who were delayed a year before beginning supervised practice said:

I called the hospital about a year before. My name was lost, but I didn't lose my courage.

I wrote to ____ Hospital. I received an answer that when the course was available, I would be notified. I

had to wait a year. Had just about given up that I would be called. I got rather discouraged. [second hospital contacted]

As indicated in Table 15 (column 1), twenty of the participants in Group I were given an initial orientation to supervised practice by class or group discussion, followed by a tour of the institution. Some of their statements were:

We had classroom work. Were shown around the hospital and discussed policies. We were given pamphlets and discussed the plan of the program.

Various ones on the staff talked to us. The director of the program took us around the hospital and discussed the program.

We were oriented to the building. The Inservice Director talked to us. Were asked what we felt we needed most.

The Inservice Director took us through the building, all departments. We were given literature, requisition procedure.

Five of these nurses were with one other nurse at the time of supervised practice (column 7). The other fifteen were members of a class of eight or ten (column 8).

Sixteen of the 42 participants were given a tour of the institution and then assigned to a department on the first day. These nurses were the only nurses practicing under supervision at the time (column 6). Seven (column 2) observed ward routines in the assigned department. Some comments were:

I had a tour of the hospital. Was assigned to an L.P.N. and observed the routine of the morning. The first day the supervisor took me into her office and explained requisitions. I observed. I looked all over the hospital. Went to a medical floor. Was told, 'If you can make it here, you can make it any place.'

44

Orientation at Beginning of Supervised Practice, First Day Assignment, and Number of Nurses in Group, as Stated by 42 Nurse Participants, Shown by Hospital Table 15.

		Tour of Hospital	Tour of Introdu	Tour of Hospital	Introdu Departa	Introduction to Department Caly	in	in Group	
Hospital		(1)	Observe (2)	Patient Care and Observe (3)	Observe (4)	Patient Care and Observe (5)	(6)	1 E	8 to 10
I A	7	7	इन्मी	0	9	ĝ	~	CI	-
ca)	9	•	9	SIR	day	8	operator of the control of the contr	1	•0
0	3	69	-	N	9	8	Call	9	8
0	3	m	***************************************	0	0	0	0	(a)	0
(36)	CV.	and the second s	400	gend	8	-0	R	9	0
H	C)	8	~	prof	0	0	N	0	0
an an	W	0	H	CVS	9	8	64	g	0
ಆ		0	69	9	H	•	*	SE S	9
A	4	0	- Carlo	ç-d	gue	9		9	0
(14)	9	estimo		W.	and a		9		
Total	S	20	600	0	47	N	72	NO	(a)

Orientation to the building. The supervisor took the whole day for me. She explained procedures of admitting and discharge. Hospital policies. Was shown disposable equipment.

I reported at 9:00. I was given pamphlets and policies of the hospital. Had a tour of the hospital. Was taken to the medical ward. We talked things over, covered paper work, toured ward, went over procedures. The girl that was in charge, assigned me to observe. To go around and watch what was being done, see how charting was done, especially meds.

Nine nurses (column 3), who were assigned to a department after a tour of the institution, observed ward routines and did patient care.

Some of their statements were:

The Director of Nurses introduced me to the department heads. The first day I began, under supervision, doing general duty.

I started right out. A murse was assigned to help me. The first day I went around with her and helped her. She showed me around the floor and the hospital.

Usual tour of the hospital. I was assigned to work with a regular R.N. Went with her and was shown what to do.

I went with a group of aides. Gave a bath and made beds.

I was given a mimeographed sheet of hospital policies. Toured the hospital. Was sent to the medical floor and assigned patient care. I did four patients the first day. It took all morning.

Six of the 42 participants (column 4), each the only nurse practicing under supervision at the time (column 6), were oriented to the assigned department only. Four were asked to observe department routines the first day of supervised practice. A typical statement of these four nurses was:

I was oriented to the floor. The first day I stayed with the nurse in charge of medicines and treatments.

The other two nurses were immediately assigned to the department to observe and practice patient care under supervision (column 5). They said:

I worked with a R.N. Tagged along with her. She was a good nurse.

I went to work and worked with another R.N. I followed her and she demonstrated procedures before I was allowed to do them.

Table 16 shows that fourteen of the 42 participants were given their initial orientation to supervised practice by the Director of Inservice Education. Further distribution shows that orientation was given by: supervisor, 12; team leader, 6; staff nurse, 6; assistant Director of Nurses, 2; Director of Nurses, 1; and a Licensed Practical Nurse, 1.

Table 16. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Who Oriented Them at the Beginning of Supervised Practice

Person Who Gave Orientation	Number	Per Cent
Inservice Coordinator	1.4	33.3.
Supervisor	12	28.6
Team Leader	6	14.3
Staff Nurse	6	14.3
Ass't. Director of Murses	2	4.8
Director of Murses	1	2.4
Licensed Practical Nurse	1	2.4
Total	42	100.0*

^{*}Rounded to nearest whole number

Two categories were established to depict the resetions, as stated by the 42 participants, to the initial orientation to supervised practice. Table 17 shows that fifteen of the nurses, eleven in Group I and four in Group II, made statements which indicated feelings of security. Typical remarks were:

I knew we would not be expected to do anything we were not ready for.

Where I felt imadequate, I set my own pace.

Not too much of a problem. Just a matter of doing it again and taking it slow.

It was wonderful to be back. It made me want to start right in, but I realised I wasn't ready. I was really eager.

This was my training hospital. I felt at ease. I was a newer graduate than some of the others. I felt at home.

Table 17. Implied Reaction to Orientation to Supervised Practice of 42 Murse Participants, Shown by Hospital Group

	Secure	Reaction Insecure	Total
Hospital Group	No, Per Cent	No. Per Gent	No. Per Cent
I	11 26.2	15 35.7	26 61.9
	4 9.5	12 28.6	<u>16</u> <u>38.1</u>
Total	15 35.7	27 64.3	42 100.0

Twenty-seven of the nurse participants, fifteen in Group I and twelve in Group II, made statements which indicated feelings of insecurity. Some of their remarks were:

I was scared to death, very nervous.

I felt like a probie.

I felt self-conscious in a uniform and associating myself with the nurse image.

I hadn't worked for so long. I was under a strain for about three days, trying to remember what I was told and shown.

The newness of it bothered me. I had worked in surgery and had not had the patient contact.

I felt more or less lost, I was frightened.

I felt stupid. Wondered if I could go back to studying.

Three of the murses with feelings of insecurity said they were discouraged. Their statements follow.

After a few days I was tempted to quit, but was encouraged to stay.

I was thrown in and had to shuffle for myself.

I was ready to quit. It's difficult to come to any new hospital, especially after a number of years.

Eight of the participants mentioned fatigue. Some of their comments were:

I was tired. I lost weight when I first went back.

My legs hurt. After the first two days, I was exhausted.

I felt exhausted, mentally and physically.

I was tired every night.

Table 18 shows the distribution of the 42 participants according to secure and insecure reactions and the year of graduation from nursing school. Related to the year of graduation, feelings of security were expressed by:

1. One of two murses who graduated between 1926 and 1930.

- 2. Four of eleven nurses who graduated between 1931 and 1935.
- 3. Four of ten nurses who graduated between 1936 and 1940.
- 4. Three of ten nurses who graduated between 1941 and 1945.
- 5. Three of seven nurses who graduated between 1946 and 1950.
- 6. Neither of the two murses who graduated between 1951 and 1955.

Table 18. Implied Reaction of 42 Murse Participants to Beginning of Supervised Practice According to Year of Graduation from Mursing School

		Res	action
lear of Graduation	N	Secure	Insecure
1926 - 1930	2	1	1
1931 - 1935	11	4	7
1936 - 1940	10	4	6
1941 - 1945	10	3	7
1946 - 1950	7	3	2
1951 - 1955	2	0	2
Total	42	15	27

Table 19 shows the distribution of the 42 participants according to secure and insecure reactions and the amount of professional experience before retirement. Related to the amount of experience, feelings of security were expressed by:

- 1. One of nine nurses with less than two years experience.
- 2. Six of fourteen nurses with two to five years experience.
- 3. Four of nine nurses with five to eight years experience.

Table 19. Implied Reaction of 42 Nurse Participants to
Beginning of Supervised Practice According to
Amount of Professional Experience Before Retirement

Amount of Experience		Rea	ction
in Years	N	Secure	Insecure
None	1	0	1
6 months to 2 years	9	1	8
2 to 5 years	14	6	8
5 to 8 years	9	4	5
8 to 11 years	5	2	3
ll to 14 years	2	1	1
20 or more years	2	1	1
Total	42	15	27

- 4. Two of five nurses with eight to eleven years experience.
- 5. One of two nurses with eleven to fourteen years experience.
- 6. One of two with twenty or more years of experience.

Table 20 shows the distribution of the 42 participants according to secure and insecure reactions and the length of retirement. Related to the length of retirement, feelings of security were expressed by:

- 1. Two of ten nurses who were away from nursing from five to ten years.
- 2. Six of thirteen nurses who were away from nursing from eleven to fifteen years.
- 3. Six of thirteen nurses who were away from nursing from sixteen to twenty years.
- 4. One of five nurses who were away from nursing for twenty or more years.

Table 20. Implied Reaction of 42 Nurse Participants to Beginning of Supervised Practice According to Duration of Retirement

		Reac	tion
Duration of Retirement	N	Secure	Insoure
5 to 10 years	11	2	9
ll to 15 years	13	6	7
16 to 20 years	1.3	6	7
20 or more years	_5	1	4
Total	42	15	27

Disregarding the feelings of security or insecurity (see Table 21), twenty-seven participants said they enjoyed the first day assignments of supervised practice. A few comments were:

- I enjoyed it.
- I was elated, just delighted.
- I felt like it was Christmas.

The statements of eleven participants did not indicate enjoyment of the first assignments of supervised practice. Some of the statements were:

It was a difficult day.

- I was confused.
- I couldn't feel at home.

Not much different. from the nurse in allied profession

Table 21. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Enjoyment of First Day Assignment of Supervised Practice, Shown by Hospital Group

Hospital	Pos	itive	176.2	gati.ve		Assignment Not intified	7	otal
Group	No.	Per Cent	No.	Per Cent	No.		No.	Per Cont
I	18	42.9	5	11.9	3	7.1	26	61.9
II	9	22.04	6	14.3	1	2.4	16	38.1
Total	27	64.3	11	26.2	4	9.5	42	100.0

As indicated in Table 22, 40 of the 42 participants considered their acceptance by the hospital staff as favorable. Some comments were:

The staff made me feel welcome.

The staff seemed thrilled to see us. Hoped we would stay.

They were wonderful.

The staff welcomed new people.

Staff, very kind. Willing to answer questions.

Two nurses from Group II expressed mixed feelings about their acceptance by the staff. The nurse from the allied profession said:

For the most part, very friendly. One insecure person treated me as though I didn't know as much as the youngest aide.

The other nurse said:

Most were very good, had been through it themselves.

Table 22. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Their Acceptance by Staff Members During Supervised Practice, Shown by Hospital Group

		Acceptance	
Hospital Group	Favorable	Mixed Response	Unfavorable
I	26	0	0
II	14	2	0
N = 42	40	2	0

All of the 42 nurses who participated in the study were assigned to care for patients during the supervised practice. As shown in Table 23, twenty-three nurses in Group I gave the medicines and treatments to the patients assigned them. "Complete patient care" was the term used by those twenty-three nurses, was accepted for use in the remainder of the study. "Patient care" was accepted as referring to the routine bedside tasks done for all patients.

Twenty-three participants were given the opportunity to function as medicine and treatment nurse, and ten were given the opportunity to function as team leader during supervised practice.

Thirty-seven of the 42 participants worked in both medical and surgical units during the period of supervision. The remaining five nurses remained in one department only.

Table 23. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Their Progressive Assignments During Supervised Practice

			-	Ai	ssignments	-	
Hos	pital	N	Bedside Gare*	Complete Patient Care**	Medicine Treatment Nurse	Team Leader f	Medical Surgical Rotation
I	A	12	12	12	ito	6	12
	B	6	6	6	3	400	6
	G	3	3	3	400	4603	1
	D	3	3	2	3	diab	3
	E	2	2	dip	2	4elecar	1
II	A	2	2		4	40	1
	B	3	3	4900	3	esemb	3
	C	4	4		4	1	4
	D	1	1	CES	1	1	1
	E	6	6	COSTS - Approximates	6	3	5
ote	al	42	42	23	23	10	37

^{*} The routine bedside tasks done for all patients

Table 24 indicates the number of nurses who had opportunities for experience in specialized departments of the hospitals. Of the 42 nurses, seventeen had some experience in the recovery room, nine had experience in intravenous therapy, seven had experience in isolation technique and air had experience in the pediatric unit.

^{**} The routine bedside tasks done for all patients plus treatments and medications

Table 24. Mumber of Nurse Participants Who Had Experiences in Specialized Departments During Supervised Practice

	Hospitel	
Special Department	1	II
Intensive Care Unit	5	100
Recovery Room	11	6
Intravenous Therapy	5	4
Isolation	5	2
Obstetrics	•	5
Pediatrics	1	5

Five nurses in Group I worked in the intensive care unit. Five of Group II had experience in the obstetrical department.

Nine nurses said none of the assignments were "really difficult", and three nurses said every assignment was difficult. Thirty perticipants made statements which included assignments they thought difficult and those they thought not difficult, such as:

Bed care was easy. Medicines were the hardest.

Basic things come back readily. The hardest were the complicated mechanisms. The tracks. were frightful at first.

Basic procedures come back readily. I had difficulty in organizing and getting the patients done.

I was nervous about walking up to the patient.

The assignments specified by the participants as not difficult or difficult are listed in Table 25. Twenty-seven of the nurses said bed care, basic procedures and baths were the least difficult duties.

Medicines were not difficult for three nurses. Techniques mentioned once, as not difficult, were use of the positive pressure respirator, venous puncture, irrigations and suctions.

Fourteen participants said medications presented difficulties, such as change and increase in number, lack of knowledge about the medications, and changes in routes and methods of administration. The use of the positive pressure respirator was difficult for eleven of the participants. Other procedures and techniques mentioned as difficult were: venous puncture, four; passing levine tubes, two; isolation, two; irrigations, one; suctions, one; and oxygen therapy, one.

Five nurses said they had difficulty in organizing their work, four mentioned difficulty in understanding terminology, and four had difficulty in approaching the patient.

Table 25. Frequency of Assignments Specified by Murse Participants as Not Difficult or Difficult

Category	Not Difficult	Difficult
Procedures and Techniques		
Bed Care	27	600
Medicines	3	14
Use of Positive Pressure Respirator	1	11
Venous Puncture	1	4
Passing Levine Tubes	-	2
Isolation	with	2
Irrigations	1	1.
Suctions	1	1.
Oxygen Therapy	wate	
Personal		
Organisation of Work	400	5
Understanding of Terminology	dis	4
Patient Contact	\pi	la

The classified statements of the participants, concerning the difficulty of assignments, are depicted in Table 26, and related to the year of the nurses' graduation from nursing school.

Table 26. Distribution of Statements by 42 Nurse Participants
According to Assignment Difficulty During Supervised
Practice and Year of Graduation

Year of Graduation	N	Nothing Difficult	Everything Difficult	Mixed Response
1926 - 1930	2	1	400	1
1931 - 1935	11	4	4600	7
1936 - 1940	10	1	2	7
1941 - 1945	10	1	1	8
1946 - 1950	7	2	40	5
1951 - 1955	2	espe Antiferation	2000 0100000	2
Total	42	9	3	30

Of the nine nurses who had no difficulty with assignments during supervised practice, one graduated in the late 1920's, four graduated between 1930 and 1935, one graduated between 1935 and 1940, one graduated between 1945 and 1940, and 1950.

Two of the three nurses who said all assignments were difficult graduated between 1935 and 1940, and one graduated between 1940 and 1945.

Of the thirty participants whose statements were classified as mixed responses, one graduated in the late 1920's, seven graduated between 1930 and 1935, seven graduated between 1935 and 1940, eight graduated between 1940 and 1945, five graduated between 1945 and 1950, and two graduated between 1950 and 1955.

Table 27 shows the number of classified statements pertaining to difficult assignments related to the amount of professional experience of the participants.

Of the nine nurses who said they had no difficulty with the assignments, three had worked two to five years, two had worked five to eight years, two had worked eight to eleven years, one had worked eleven to fourteen years, and one had worked 28 years.

Of the three nurses who said every assignment was difficult, one had worked two to five years and two had worked five to eight years.

Nineteen of the 30 participants who gave mixed responses had worked six months to five years and one had never worked. Five nurses worked five to eight years, three worked eight to eleven years, one worked eleven to fourteen years, and one worked twenty years.

Table 27. Distribution of Statements by 42 Nurse Participants
According to Assignment Difficulty During Supervised
Practice and Amount of Professional Experience

Professional Experience	N	Nothing Difficult	Everything Difficult	Mixed Response
lione	1	400	100	1
6 months to 2 years	9	1009	dip	9
2 to 5 years	14	3	1	10
5 to 8 years	9	2	2	5
S to 11 years	5	2	sip.	3
ll to 14 years	2	1	100 m	1
20 or more years	2	1	400 400000	1
Total	42	9	3	30

Table 28 shows the number of classified statements pertaining to difficult assignments related to the length of the participants' retirement. Of the nine participants who said nothing was difficult, one had been inactive five to ten years, three had been inactive eleven to thirteen years, three had been inactive sixteen to twenty years, and two had been inactive for twenty or more years.

One of the three nurses who said all assignments were difficult, had been inactive five to ten years. The other two were inactive eleven to fifteen years.

Of the thirty participants who gave mixed responses, nine had not worked five to ten years, eight had not worked eleven to fifteen years, ten had not worked sixteen to twenty years, and three had not worked for twenty or more years.

Only one of the 42 participants did not receive help with assignments during supervised practice. She said:

I did baths just about all the time. As many as seven baths a day. They were short of help. No chance to do much refreshing. No demonstrations of procedures. What I didn't know, someone else did.

Typical comments of the 41 participants who received help with assignments during supervised practice were:

I was assigned to a nurse who was one of their best and sould answer questions.

Everything I did was supervised. Felt I got personal treatment.

They let me do things as I felt I could do them.

Demonstrations were given. I was given the opportunity to accept responsibility. Was never all by myself.

I didn't do anything until I gained confidence. I was not left alone until my hours were completed.

Table 28. Distribution of Statements by 42 Nurse Participants
According to Assignment Difficulty During Supervised
Practice and Length of Retirement

Length of Retirement	N	Nothing Difficult	Everything Difficult	Mixed Response
5 to 10 years	11	1	1	9
ll to 15 years	13	3	2	8
16 to 20 years	13	3	GBD	10
more than 20 years	_5	2	400- 4mments	_3
Total	42	9	3	30

Table 29 shows the frequency by which the participants named the individual(s) who gave them assistance during supervised practice.

Many nurses said they could ask help from anyone.

Table 29. Individual(s) Who Gave Assistance to the 42 Nurse Participants During Supervised Practice, Shown by Frequency

Assisted by	Frequency of Response		
Head Murse	27		
Team Leader	11		
Staff Nurse	10		
Inservice Coordinator	8		
Supervisor	7		
Medicine-Treatment Nurse	7		
Clinical Instructor	1		
Practical Nurse Instructor	1.		

The head nurse was mentioned by 27 of the participants as the one who helped them during supervised practice. Other personnel named were: team leader, 11; a staff nurse, 10; inservice coordinator, 8; supervisor, 7; medicine-treatment nurse, 7; clinical instructor, 1; and practical nurse instructor, 1.

Of the 26 participants in Group I, ten (Hospital A) said they were encouraged to purchase medical-surgical nursing and pharmacology textbooks. Nineteen participants of Group I (Hospitals A, B and D) were given suggested reading in the professional periodicals.

Pamphlets about nursing (not specifically maned) were received by 22 of the 42 nurse participants. Ten nurses in Group I, Hospital A, were given written assignments concerning the care of their patients.

Twenty-three of the 26 nurses in Group I said library facilities were available for their use. Three said no mention was made of an available library. Six nurses of Group II, Hospital E, said the inservice library was at their disposal. The remaining ten nurses of Group II said they knew of no library facilities.

All participants of Group I said ward libraries contained medicalsurgical nursing, pharmacology, and other reference works, including
a procedure book and medical dictionary. The participants of Group II,
Hospitals A, B and C, reported a ward copy of a procedure book and
Physicians' Desk Reference. The seven nurses of Group II, Hospitals B
and E, said a Physicians' Desk Reference was available on the ward.

The information concerning study aids provided the participants is listed by frequency according to hospital group in Table 30.

Table 30. Frequency of Response of 42 Nurse Participants Concerning Provision of Study Aids and Availability of Library Facilities by the Institution During Supervised Practice

	Hospital Group		
Study Aids Provided	I	11	
Suggested Textbooks for Purchase	10	eito	
Suggested Reading (periodicals)	19		
Pamphlets	18	do	
Procedure Book	10	1	
Physicians Desk Reference	1	2	
Written Assignments	10	cities .	
Library Facilities	23	6	

Seventeen of the 42 participants said they spent a great deal of time on study during supervised practice. (See Table 31) Seven nurses responded that they did study as time permitted. Ten nurses said they studied very little and eight did no studying during supervised practice. Some comments about individual study were:

I have always tried to spend at least a half hour each day with my books.

Always read a great deal. I borrowed texts from students.

I bought a textbook, had to study.

Not a great deal of studying. Found it difficult with home responsibilities.

Did not study much as I was so tired.

Not much time.

Did study what I had available.

Felt I could have used some direction for study.

Library was available. Would have liked to have time to spend in it.

I get more out of a lecture than I do a book.

I couldn't sit down and read charts. The Head Nurse always found something for me to do.

No opportunity to read charts. I came home and was busy here.

Table 31. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants Concerning Amount of Individual Study During Supervised Practice

Amount of Study	Hospita		
by Individual	I	II	Total
A great deal	13	4	17
As time permitted	3	4	7
Very little	6	4	10
None	Ab .	4,	8
Total	26	16	42

Table 32 shows that 34 of the 42 participants said they needed all assignments during supervised practice. Eight said they were asked to give too many baths.

Table 32 also lists the frequency in which the participants mentioned the experiences they did not have but thought they should have had during supervised practice. Five said they did not have opportunity, under supervision, to give new treatments and use the new machines.

One nurse said, "Because I did not plan to remain, I did not have the chance to act as team leader."

Additional rotations during supervised practice were desired by some participants. The frequency with which the desired experiences were named were as follows: intravenous therapy, 6; orthopedic mursing, 5; observation in operating room, 2; recovery room, 1; neurologic nursing, 1; and central supply, 1.

Table 32. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Need for All Assignments During Supervised Practice and Frequency of Other Experiences Not Offered but Considered Necessary Under Supervision.

Assignment	Hunber
All needed	34
Not so many baths	8
Needed but not offered:	
Opportunity to give new treatments and use new machines	5
Opportunity to function as team leader	1
Additional rotations:	
Intravenous therapy	6
Orthopodic Nursing	5
Observe in operating room	2
Recovery Room	1
Neurologic Nursing	1
Central Supply	1
Not identified	1

The response of the nurse who had no experience other than bathing patients was not identified as to what experiences were needed. She

said:

I am far more secure now than I was a year ago, but still don't know what I'm expected to know. I am working with aides that know far more than I do.

The majority of the 42 participants, 29, said supervised practice gave them confidence that they could nurse again. (See Table 33)

Sixteen nurses stated that supervised practice was valuable in assisting them to gain knowledge of medications and new methods of treatment and nursing care. Knowing that someone would help them during the practice was considered important by six of the participants. Five nurses said that supervised practice was valuable in assisting them to refresh their past knowledge of nursing. Two participants mentioned that supervised practice enabled them to obtain their professional

Table 33. Frequency of Response of 42 Nurse Participants Concerning the Value of Supervised Practice

Value	Number
Gain confidence	29
Gain knowledge and skills	16
Supervision and assistance	6
Refresh knowledge and skills	5
Regain professional license	2
Not classified	2
Inadequate	46
Negative	2

More than one value mentioned by some participants

license. Some of the statements about the value of supervised practice follow.

It helps to make you feel more secure. There are so many things to eatch up with.

I probably would have had to go back as an aide. It made me capable of doing the job.

I picked up on medications. It gave me back my confidence.

It helped me acquire the skills to get back to nursing. I couldn't have gone back without it. The feeling I had someone to depend upon. I regained my confidence.

It gave me confidence which I certainly needed. Without supervision, I don't think I would have gone back. It would be difficult to think we would be assigned with no help.

It brings you up to date in medicines, new techniques and procedures.

Value? Floor nursing. It gives you self-assurance.

I needed it. I couldn't have gone back to work without a reminder of simple things I had forgotten.

Did refresh my nursing. I feel more relaxed. It gave me my license.

The statements of two participants concerning the value of supervised practice were not classified. They said:

It proved I would really like to be nursing. It's frustrating too, to find that I'm not able to work and come home and cope with a family situation. Showed me clearly, I picked the wrong time to take the refresher course.

It did just what I was looking for. Filled my need to get back to people.

The comment of the nurse who said she spent the hours of supervised practice by giving baths was:

I still feel I need another concentrated refresher course.

Negative statements about the value of supervised practice were made by two of the participants, a nurse not employed and not planning to return to nursing, and the nurse employed in industry. Their comments were:

It didn't do anything for me. If I had wanted a job, I could have gone in and worked and done the same thing. I didn't have to know anything more than the LPN's do.

I don't know its value. I could have gone into industrial nursing without it.

Nineteen of the 42 participants had no suggestions for making the supervised practice more valuable. (see Table 34) Some of them said:

A pretty complete job.

I was perfectly satisfied.

They have done a lot of thinking of what is important to include.

I think they did very well for their facility. We were a small hospital.

Three nurses specifically stated the need for an organized course of instruction and supervision. Classroom instruction was suggested in anatomy and physiology by two participants, in medications by three, and in the use of new equipment by two. Case study assignments were suggested by two nurses, and ward conferences were suggested by two nurses.

Three participants desired study guides, such as reading lists and suggested textbooks for purchase. One nurse said a procedure book would have been helpful.

Six nurses suggested additional experience under supervision, such as neurological nursing, orthopedic nursing, obstetrical nursing and

Table 34. Frequency of Suggestions Made by 42 Nurse Participants to Make Supervised Practice More Valuable

Suggestion	Number
None	19
Organized Course	4
Classroom instruction:	
Review of anatomy and physiology	2
Medicines	3
Use of new equipment	2
Case study assignments	2
ward conferences	2
Study guides	3
Additional experience:	
Department rotations	6
In department of later employment	2
In responsible position	2
Power bath assignments	3
Shorter course	2
Closer supervision	1

recovery room nursing. "More rotations" but no specific suggestions, were mentioned by two nurses.

Two of the participants stated more experience in the department in which they were later employed would have been valuable. Opportunities for responsibility as medicine nurse and charge nurse was suggested by two nurses.

Three perticipants suggested a fewer number of bath assignments.

Their statements were:

We were given too much to do rather than an opportunity to learn. The biggest problem is going back where they are short of help.

Less baths, but still important, because you learn more with each patient.

Not so many baths, but they did want us to see the patient as a whole.

A shorter period of supervision was suggested by two of the participants who had programmed practice. They said:

The last month, as they were not having courses or classes, could have been eliminated. I felt I gave them a good eight hour day without pay for a month.

One month would have been enough for me. I could have done without the classwork. Eliminate some of the basics, blood pressures, hypos, baths.

One nurse said, "I would have liked more supervision. I had to ask for it. Was told by the Board to be under complete supervision."

A nurse who admitted a great deal of insecurity when she first sought to return to nursing, said, "Perhaps in the beginning, if the State Board could have given me suggestions as where to go...I didn't know what I would be able to do. Because of my husband's illness, I couldn't commit myself."

One other nurse, from a non-matropolitan community, said, "If I had been told where a planned course was available, I would have commuted. It's only forty minutes on the freeway."

A comment made by one murse, when she was asked for suggestions to make supervised practice more valuable, was:

The main thing in helping a returning nurse is making her feel comfortable. She is nervous. It is important to make her feel at home and help her to relax.

It was revealed that 28 of the 42 participants were under supervision for 240 hours before receiving their license. (see Table 35) Thirteen nurses were enrolled in organized courses of instruction and supervision, approved by the Oregon State Board for Nursing. One nurse said, "My license came before my hours were over."

Forty of the participants had supervised practice on the day shift. The nurse employed in an allied profession worked in the afternoon and evening after the first week "at my request because of my position." She said:

There was always another nurse in charge, theoretically. After the first week, it seems that the girls on the floor did not seem to have the experience or background to get the job done. The average person was perfectly willing to throw me considerable responsibility. I was asked to help an inexperienced medicine nurse. Since I was working under supervision, I did not feel I should be expected to accept this responsibility.

One murse worked all shifts, but said she was supervised always.

Table 35. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants Concerning Hours Spent During Supervised Practice and Shift Worked

		eteriorização de la compansa de la c	Shift				
Duration of Supervised Practice	llumber	Day	Afternoon Night	Day Afternoon			
Less than 240 hours	1	1					
240 hours	28	24	1	1			
Organised course approved by Oregon State Board	13 N =42	15 40	T	T			

The Nurse Aide

The employment of auxiliary personnel in the hospitals merited the opinions of the participants, particularly in regard to the nurse aide. As shown in Table 36, nineteen of the 42 participants had worked with nurse aides prior to retirement and 23 had not.

Table 36. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Whether or Not Aides Were Doing Mursing Care before the Participant's Retirement

	Hospita		
Response	I	II	Total
Yes	7	12	19
No	19	4	23
Total	26	16	42

Five categories were established (see Table 37) to depict the opinions of the 42 participants concerning the nursing care performed by the nurse aide. The categories were: favorable; unfavorable; mixed response; related to the Licensed Practical Nurse; and not identified.

Twenty of the 42 participants, fourteen of Group I and six of Group II, spoke favorably of the nurse aide. Some of the comments follow:

I think that they have a place and we should be grateful that they are willing to come and help us. They give good bedside care.

I think it's good. They do help a lot. Nurses are free for something else. Care depends upon the individual, just as with nurses.

Aides give good nursing care, if trained for it. Fine, if they are not given responsibility beyond their ability.

We have aides that are very good. They are supervised closely. You do come across some that take a little too much upon themselves.

I think there are many things that aides can do, as well as their ability allows them to do.

The type of nursing care depends upon the individual aide. Most of them are fairly capable. If nothing technical, the aides are probably giving just as good care as the nurse.

Pine, if you have good aides, under supervision.

Four of the nurse participants spoke unfavorably of the nurse aide. Two participants were of Group I and two were of Group II.

Their comments were:

The aide cannot tell you anything. She does not have enough training to know what she sees. Some are good at basic care, others are terrible. They are not clean. They do not wash their hands enough. I don't see how it's possible to give them adequate supervision.

I think they infringe on nurses' duties. They do a lot that really nurses should do. I may have the wrong attitude. Maybe it's something I have to accept.

People who are working with the sick need more education. Some things are said to the patient that are not for the patient's benefit.

Isolation technique was broken because no one was watching. They know the techniques. It is important to know the individual.

A mixed response was given by ten of the participants, five in each group, concerning the nurse aide. Some of the opinions follow:

As far as doing a good job, some do and some don't.

I feel, from what I see at work, they need a little
more supervision. An order is given for the patient.

I had one aide tell me, "Oh, she doesn't need that
anyway," and if you don't go see if it's done, it's not done.

Aides are like R.N.'s, some good and some not so good. Some are very dedicated and some are not. All are people.

Unfortunate, but necessary. Trend of the times. With proper training, they're all right. I would rather see L.P.N.'s. Some are far superior to some R.N.'s.

I think there is a definite place for them. I think a lot of them are getting adequate training, but are not adequately supervised. Someone should come around and check on them. The care is not complete. There are too many things they miss.

Depends upon the amount of training and amount of supervision. Some are quite capable, others I wouldn't want caring for me.

Three of the participants did not answer the question concerning the nurse side doing patient care, but related to the Licensed Practical Nurse. They said:

Some L.P.N.'s are just as capable as some of the nurses.

I think a lot of them are very good. Especially some of the L.P.N.'s. Some are very well organized and very good workers.

I feel the L.P.N. is going to replace the R.N. Doctors look to the L.P.N. who does patient care. The educated nurse is not looked to by the doctor for patient care. The R.N. is involved with too much paper work.

The responses of five of the participants were not identified.

"No opinion" and "They're certainly necessary" were typical statements.

One nurse who made a favorable comment concerning the nurse aide, continued by relating to the Licensed Practical Nurse. She said:

I certainly was a little disgusted to go back to all this about L.P.N.'s. I had never heard of them and it just floored me...to see them wearing a cap and going around and no one knew the difference whether they were an R.N. or not...I got a little disgusted to think that there wasn't anything I could do with all my training that they couldn't do as a result of a year's training...Then they talked about the L.P.N.'s giving medicines. I thought to myself, "The day they start giving medicines, I'll not work in a hospital again."

Table 37. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Their Opinions about Aides Doing Nursing Care

	Hospital Group					
	I	H=26	II 1/=16		Total N=42	
Opinion	No.	Per Cent* of Group	No.	Per Cent* of Group	No.	Per Cent* of Total
Fayorable	14	53.0	6	38.0	20	48.0
Unfavorable	2	8.0	2	12.5	4	9.0
ized Response	5	19.0	5	31.0	10	24.0
Related to L.P.N.	2	8.0	1	6.0	3	7.0
Not identified	3	12.0	2	12.5	5	12.0
Total	26	100.0	16	100.0	42	100.0

^{*}Rounded to nearest whole number

Professional Growth

Membership in the American Murses' Association was held by eight of the 42 participants. One of the eight had maintained her membership since graduation from nursing school. Mone of the participants was a member of the National League for Mursing. (see Table 38)

Reasons for non-membership in the professional organisations were depicted in five categories. (see Table 38) Eleven nurses said the expense was too great for membership. Three of the nurses who cited expense made statements similar to:

Too much money when I'm not working steady.

Table 38. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Membership in Professional Nursing Organizations and Reasons for Non-Membership

	Hospit	al Group	
Category	I	II	Total
Membership			
American Nurses' Association	4	4	8
National League for Mursing	elito	MAGE	****
Reasons for Non-Membership			
Expense	9	2	11
No interest	5	3	8
No excuse	6	3	9
Mid year	1	2	3
Not working	1	2	3
Total	26	16	42

Eight participants said they were not interested in the professional organisations with statements such as:

I haven't found out what it entails or why I should join.

Three nurses planned to join the American Nurses' Association at the beginning of the membership year. Unemployment was the reason given by three nurses for non-membership. Nine of the participants had "no excuse" for not joining the associations.

Table 39 shows that fourteen of the 42 participants had not been encouraged by anyone to become a member in the professional organisations. Suggested membership was made to 27 nurses, as follows: by a staff nurse(s), 7; by the inservice coordinator, 7; by a supervisor, 7;

and through a staff membership drive, 6.

Table 39. Membership Encouragement Within the Participating Institution as Stated by 42 Nurse Participants

	Hospita		
Category	I	II	Total
Encouraged by:			
Staff membership drive	3	3	6
Staff nurse	2	5	7
Inservice coordinator	7	(20)	7
Supervisor	4	3	7
Membership maintained during retirement	1	ap-	1
Not encouraged to join	9	_5	14
Total.	26	16	42

As shown in Table 40, at the time of the interview 24 of the 42 participants did not subscribe to any professional publication. Eleven nurses received The American Journal of Mursing, three received the R. N., A Journal for Murses, and four received both journals. None of the participants subscribed to Mursing Outlook or Mursing Research.

Table 40. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Current Subscription to Professional Periodicals

	Hospit	al Group	To	tal	
Professional Periodical	I	II	Number	Per Cent	
The American Journal of Mursing	7	4	11	26.0	
R. N., A Journal for Nursea	2	1	3	7.0	
The American Journal of Mursing and R. N., A Journal for Murses	3	1.	4	10.0	
None	14	10	24	57.0	
Total	26	16	42	100.0	

^{*}Rounded to mearest whole number

Thirty-one of the 42 participants had maintained some contact with mursing during their retirement. The frequency with which the contacts were named are listed in Table 41. The categories follow.

- 1. Professional Literature. Twelve participants subscribed to

 The American Journal of Mursing, seven occasionally and four throughout
 the period of retirement. Thirteen nurses subscribed to the R. N., A

 Journal for Murses, five occasionally and eight throughout retirement.

 One received literature from a pharmaceutical company.
- 2. Community Mursing. Five participants did nursing within their families and in their neighborhoods. One was a church camp nurse.

 Three nurses did volunteer nursing with the American Red Cross and three said they worked with Civil Defense.
- 3. Professional Associates. Five participants said they had some contact with nursing through their professional friends.

- 4. Non-Professional Literature. Three nurses said they read medical and nursing articles in the magazines and newspapers.
- 5. Professional Organizations. Two participants were members of the American Nurses' Association during retirement, one as an associate member for a short time. Membership in her alumnae association was maintained by only one nurse.
- 6. Allied Profession. The nurse from the allied profession was in close contact with nursing because of similar duties and interests.

Eleven of the 42 participants had no contact with mursing during their retirement.

Table 41. Frequency of Stated Contacts with Hursing During Retirement of 42 Hurse Participants

Contact	Mumber#	
Professional Literature	23	
Community Mursing	6	
Professional Associates	5	
Non-Professional Literature	3	
Professional Organizations	3	
Allied Profession	1	
None	11	

[&]quot;Some participants had more than one contact

Table 42 shows that 30 of the participants had no further education following graduation from nursing school. Seven nurses had courses in nursing, as follows: pediatric nursing, 1; operating room nursing, 1; public health nursing, 2; and Red Cross courses, 2.

Of five participants, one nurse had a Bachelor of Science degree in Biology, two nurses had credits toward a Bachelor of Arts degree, one had credits toward a degree in Education, and one had a course in physiotherapy. Two of the nurses with college credits also had a course in physiotherapy.

Thirty-two of the 42 participants said they had no plans for further education in nursing. Two nurses were taking courses at the Extension Center, hopefully toward a baccalaureate degree. Eight participants said they would like to further their education in the future, one of whom desired a Bachelor degree, the other, a Master degree.

Table 42. Distribution of 42 Nurse Participants According to Professional Education after Graduation from Nursing School and Plans for Future Nursing Education

			ucatio sic Pr	n Beyond	Plans for Future Education in Mursing Yes		
Hospital Group	N	Yes	No	Other	Specific Plans	No Specific Plans	No
I	26	5	19	2	-	4	22
II	16	2	11	_3	2	_4	10
Total	42	7	30	5	2	8	32

Summery

The findings of this study lend support to the literature, which reveals that the professional nurse who has been inactive needs assistance to regain her self confidence in performing basic nursing skills, as well as to acquire knowledge related to the newer aspects of nursing care.

The literature is further substantiated in that there is a lack of common concept as to what method of presentation and what experiences best prepare the inactive nurse for her return to nursing activity.

The Oregon State Board of Nursing has designated that the nurse, after five or more years of inactivity, engage in supervised practice, during which time she is given the opportunity to demonstrate safe nursing care. This study was concerned with the professional nurse who had been inactive for five or more years and had completed a period of supervised practice, as required by the Oregon State Board of Nursing.

CHAPTER IV

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Sumary

This study was concerned with the inactive professional nurse who completed a period of supervised practice, as designated by the Oregon State Board of Mursing, to obtain, reactivate or reinstate her license to practice professional nursing in the State of Oregon. The purpose of the study was to determine if the supervised practice offered the nurse opportunities to review her past knowledge and skills and opportunities to obtain knowledge and understanding of present day nursing functions.

The findings of the study were based on recorded interviews of 42 registered professional nurses who had completed supervised practice during 1961 and 1962. The names of the participants were obtained from the Directors of Nurses of ten general hospitals located in the Willamette Valley in the State of Oregon. The participating hospitals were general voluntary institutions with fifty or more beds. Five hospitals were located in a metropolitan community of over 300,000 population and five hospitals were located in non-metropolitan communities.

The criteria established for the selection of the participants were that they completed supervised practice during 1961 or 1962 after five or more years of professional inactivity and were residing in the

Willamette Valley in the State of Oregon.

Forty of the interviews were conducted in the homes of the participants. Two interviews were conducted at the nurses' place of employment, at their request. Most of the participants seemed to welcome the opportunity to express their opinions relating to supervised practice and nursing functions. Only two participants seemed reluctant to express themselves freely, admitting that recording made them ill at ease. All interviews were recorded on tape, with the participants' permission. An interview guide, composed of free response questions, was employed. (Appendix A)

Sixty-two per cent of the participants completed supervised practice in the metropolitan hospitals, Group I, ten during 1961 and sixteen during 1962. Thirty-eight per cent completed supervised practice in the non-metropolitan hospitals, Group II, two during 1961 and fourteen during 1962. Of the 42 participants, 73.7 per cent graduated from nursing school between 1931 and 1945. The nurses most frequently mentioned general duty and private duty as the area of employment, before their retirement. Thirty-three per cent of the participants had worked from two to five years, 21.4 per cent had worked six months to two years, and 21.4 per cent had worked five to eight years before leaving nursing.

Twenty-seven of the participants had been licensed in Oregon before retirement, seven of whom had maintained their license during their inactivity. The average period of retirement of the participants was fifteen years. The primary reason given by 88 per cent of the 42 participants for their professional inactivity was family responsibility.

The majority, 83 per cent, of the participants were professionally employed after completion of supervised practice. Over 66 per cent of the participants were employed in hospital nursing, half of whom were working full time.

Over half of the participants returned to nursing for financial reasons or the personal need for a change of activity.

Most of the participants, 90.5 per cent, said they welcomed the opportunity for supervised practice. Twenty-nine murses inquired at the hospital and 13 inquired at the Oregon State Board of Mursing about arrangements for their return to nursing. Eighty-three per cent of the 42 nurses had no difficulty in making arrangement for practice and only one said she was discouraged by a delay in beginning the practice.

Thirteen of the participants were enrolled in an organized course of instruction and supervision offered by two of the metropolitan hospitals. Twenty-four of the murses practiced alone under supervision at the time, and five were with one other nurse. Twenty of the participants were oriented to supervised practice through classroom discussions or conferences. Eleven of the nurses observed ward routines and patient care, and eleven observed patient care and were assigned patient care with a member of the staff the first day of supervised practice.

Thirty-three per cent of the participants were oriented to supervised practice by the inservice coordinator of the institution. A little more than twenty-eight per cent were oriented by the supervisor, and twenty-eight per cent were criented by the team leader or a staff nurse.

Twenty-seven or 64 per cent of the participants indicated feelings of security and fifteen or 36 per cent indicated feelings of insecurity as they began supervised practice. As shown in Tables 18, 19, and 20, the feeling of security or insecurity of the participants as they began supervised practice were not related to their year of graduation from nursing school, the amount of professional experience, or the length of retirement.

The statements of 62 per cent of the participants indicated that they enjoyed the first day of supervised practice. The statements of 26 per cent did not indicate enjoyment of the first assignments, and the statements of ten per cent could not be identified as to whether or not the first day was enjoyable. Ninety-five per cent of the participants said they felt welcome and accepted by staff members of the institutions.

All of the nurses had opportunities to do patient care, twenty—three of whom gave the medications and treatments for their assigned patients. Twenty—three nurses, a little less than half of the par—ticipants, had the opportunity to function as medicine nurse and ten, less than one fourth, functioned as team leader under supervision. The majority, thirty—seven, worked in more than one department during supervised practice.

Nine of the participants found no difficulty in resuming nursing activities. The assignments most frequently mentioned as difficult by the other thirty-three nurses were the administration of medicines and the use of the positive pressure respirators. More than half of the participants specifically stated that bedside care and "basic"

procedures were the least difficult nursing activities to perform. As indicated in Tables 26, 27 and 28, the ease or difficulty which the participants found in the performance of the nursing assignments could not be related to the year of graduation from nursing school, the amount of professional experience, or the length of retirement from nursing practice.

Approximately one half of the participants said their source of instruction and assistance was the head nurse, and approximately one half received instruction and assistance from the team leader or a staff nurse.

More than half of the participants from Group I had some assistance with study aids. Most of the nurses in this group were told of library facilities which were at their disposal. Half of the participants in Group I said they studied a great deal; the remainder of the group studied varying amounts of time.

Very little study assistance was given the participants from Group II. Only one institution in this group had an inservice library available to the nurses. One fourth of the participants of Group II studied a great deal; the remainder of the group studied varying amounts of time.

Eighty-one per cent of the participants said that all assignments during supervised practice were necessary. A minority said they were given too many bath assignments. Several of the participants would have liked the opportunity to give the new treatments and use the newer machines. Additional rotations in some of the specialised departments would have been desirable according to several of the participants.

Sixty-nine per cent of the nurses said that the value of supervised practice was the regaining of self confidence. Thirty-eight per cent of the nurses said that supervised practice helped them gain knowledge of and skill in nursing practice. Some cited the value of supervision and assistance with nursing assignments, and the opportunity to refresh their knowledge and skill of nursing. One nurse thought her practice under supervision was inadequate and two did not think supervised practice was of any value to them.

supervised practice. A little more than nine per cent suggested an organized course of instruction and supervision and a similar number of the participants implied that an organized course would be the best method of returning the inactive nurse to nursing. Other suggestions for improvement of supervised practice were additional department rotations and experience in areas of future employment. Two of the nurses, both enrolled in one of the organized courses, suggested a shorter period of supervision. Two of the nurses suggested that more assistance be given by the Oregon State Board of Nursing as to where supervised practice was available, and the types of assistance offered.

One of the participants thought she received her professional license before her required hours of supervised practice were completed. The remaining participants were under supervision for the hours recommended by the Oregon State Board of Mursing. Forty of the nurses had supervision during the day, one nurse worked all shifts under supervision, and one worked afternoons at her request.

Murse aides had been employed to perform nursing care before

45 per cent of the participants had retired. Seventy-one per cent of the participants favored the employment of the nurse aide for nursing care, one third of whom specifically stated that aides must be adequate—ly supervised. A minority of the nurses were unfavorable about the employment of the nurse aide, alluded to the licensed practical nurse or did not give a direct answer to the question about the nurse aide.

Nineteen per cent of the participants belonged to a professional organization. The most frequently cited reasons for non-mambership were expense, lack of interest, and negligence in joining.

Sixty-four per cent of the nurse participants said they were invited to membership in the professional organizations by members of the staff in the employing institutions. One nurse had maintained her membership during her retirement. Thirty-three per cent of the nurses said they had not been encouraged to join the professional organizations.

Less than half of the participants were receiving professional periodicals. Less than half kept in contact with nursing through professional literature during their retirement. Contacts with nursing during retirement mentioned by a minority of the nurses were community mursing, professional friends, newspapers and magazines. Three nurses had some contact with nursing during their retirement through membership in professional organizations. Twenty-six per cent of the participants had no contact with nursing during the period of inactivity. One nurse was employed in a profession related to nursing.

Approximately seventeen per cent of the participants had additional courses in nursing after graduation from nursing school. Seventy-one per cent of the nurses had no further professional education and twelve

per cent had additional education in other fields. The majority, seventy-six per cent, of the participants had no future plans for enrollment in nursing courses. Five per cent of the participants planned to further their nursing education, and nineteen per cent of the nurses hoped to continue their nursing education in the future.

Conclusions

The findings of this study lead to the following conclusions:

- 1. Supervised practice provides a means by which the inactive nurse may return to nursing.
- 2. The majority of the participating nurses welcomed the opportunity of supervised practice to assist in their return to nursing.
- 3. The motivation, learning needs and abilities of the nurse who returns to nursing after a period of inactivity are individual and not related to the year of graduation from nursing school, amount of professional experience or duration of retirement.
- 4. The majority of the participating institutions offer the returning nurse adequate supervision and experience in nursing practice, but do not provide the returning nurse with guidance and opportunities for study.
- 5. The majority of the participating nurses, who had supervised practice, were given assignments to fulfill nursing service needs rather than assignments to meet their learning needs.
- 6. Eighty per cent of the participating hospitals did not have an organized course of instruction and supervision for the returning nurse.

- 7. The majority of the participating nurses accepted the employment of the nurse aide for nursing care, but maintained that close supervision of the aide was necessary.
- 5. The increase in the number of nurses who had completed supervised practice during 1962 may indicate:
 - a growing interest among the inactive nurses to return to nursing.
 - b. a growing interest in the inactive nurse within the institutions.
 - c. a continuing staffing problem, especially in the nonmetropolitan communities, where the greatest increase of returned nurses was evident.
- 9. The inactive nurse actually is inactive; personal endeavor to maintain professional status appeared to be minimal as evidenced by paucity of contact with professional organizations, professional activities, literature, and study. They had not even maintained contact with their alumnae associations.
- 10. The return to active practice appeared to consist largely of acquiring or reinstating a license and obtaining employment. There was no marked personal initiative exhibited in seeking membership in professional organizations, in becoming actively involved in professional activities, or in becoming an informed professional person.

Recommendations for Further Study

- 1. Refine the tool and develop a check list from the findings of this study. Then conduct a similar study on inactive nurses who completed supervised practice in other sectors of Oregon to determine if different findings could be obtained in areas more remote from metropolitan centers.
 - 2. Further follow-up of the 42 participants to ascertain
 - a. their satisfactions or dissatisfactions with mursing after a period of active practice.
 - b. what evidence of professional growth they exhibit.
- 3. A similar study could be developed to ascertain the opinions of the supervisory personnel concerning the following questions.
 - a. Does supervised practice meet the needs of mursing service in preparing the inactive nurse for the resumption of nursing activities?
 - b. Do the numbers of nurses who return to nursing by means of supervised practice warrant the expense and responsibility assumed by the institutions?
 - c. Could workshops or institutes devoted to the development of a common concept of method and content of supervised practice be of value to the supervisory personnel in the institutions?
- 4. A study of organized "refresher" courses to determine if objectives are achievable, realistic and pertinent to the needs of the learner and if the content really does assist in reestablishing self-

confidence and self-direction to the extent of motivating the individual to become a truly contributing member of a profession.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Abdellah, F. G. and others. <u>Patient-Gentered Approaches to Mursing</u>. The Macmillan Company. New York 1962.
- Alexander, Edythe and others. Nursing Service Administration. The C. V. Mosby Company. St. Louis 1962.
- 3. American Nurses' Association. The Older Nurse. American Nurses' Association, The Committee on the Older Nurse Project. New York 1954.
- 4. Barabas, Mary H. Contemporary Head Nursing. The Macmillan Company. New York 1962.
- 5. Barrett, Jean. <u>Mard Management and Teaching</u>. Appleton-Century-Crofts, Inc. New York 1954.
- 6. Bertossi, Emma and Sage, Virginia. "A Study of the Older Nurse in Rhode Island." Nursing Research, 7:1:11-21, February 1958.
- 7. Braman, Constance W. "The Refresher Program in Massachusetts General." The American Journal of Nursing, 52:7:843, July 1952.
- 8. Carroll, Aileen L. "A Refresher Course is a Community Service."

 The American Journal of Nursing, 53:5:569-70, May 1953.
- 9. Chapell, Gerald G. "Today's Training Reduces Tomorrow's Problems."

 Nursing Outlook, 1:8:457-59, August 1953.
- 10. Committee of the American Hospital Association and the National League of Nursing Education. Hospital Nursing Service Manual. National League of Nursing Education. New York 1950.
- 11. Gooley, Carol H. Social Aspects of Illness. W. B. Saunders Co. Philadelphia 1951.
- 12. Cooper, Signe S. "Hints for Planning that Refresher Course."
 The American Journal of Muraing, 58:9:1270-72, September 1958.
- 13. Courtney, Margaret E. "A Refresher Program at Johns Hopkins."

 The American Journal of Nursing, 53:2:211-12, February 1953.
- 14. Crow, Lester D. and Grow, Alice. <u>Understanding Interrelations</u>
 in Nursing. The Macmillan Co. New York 1961.

- 15. David, Opal D. "Concepts About Women are Changing." The American Journal of Mursing, 62:12:82-3, December 1962.
- 16. Davis, Matilda. "Fiftyish and Refreshed." The American Journal of Mursing, 43:5:434-35, May 1943.
- 17. Edelson, Ruth. "A Local League Initiates Refresher Courses."

 The American Journal of Bursing, 51:8:501, August 1951.
- 18. Errickson, Sara M. "A State Nurses! Association Sponsors a Refresher Course." The American Journal of Nursing, 59:1:66-67, January 1959.
- 19. Geister, Janet M. "Candid Comments...on the Older Nurse."
 R. N., A Journal for Nurses, 12:8:31,52-54, May 1949.
- 20. Germain, Lucy D. "Older Nurses Are Needed and Welcome."

 The American Journal of Nursing, 53:12:1477-78, December 1953.
- 21. Hall, Bernard H. "Creating a Climate for Learning." Mursing Outlook, 7:7:421-22, July 1959.
- 22. Health Resources Advisory Committee. "The Critical Shortage of Hospital Personnel." Office of Defense Mobilization.

 Hospitals, 27:9:106-108, September 1953.
- 23. "How We Prepared for Defense in '41." The American Journal of Hursing, 42:1:204, January 1942.
- 24. Hughes, E. C. and others. Twenty Thousand Murgas Tell Their Story.
 J. B. Lippincott Company. Philadelphia 1958.
- 25. Jensen, Deborah MacLurg. Ward Administration. The C. V. Mosby Company. St. Louis 1952.
- 26. Johnson, Sally. "Refresher Courses." The American Journal of Nursing, 41:7:749-50, July 1941.
- 27. Johnston, Ruth V. Personnel Program Guide for Nursing Education and Nursing Service Agencies. W. B. Saunders Company. Philadelphia 1958.
- 28. Journal of the American Hospital Association. Guide Issue, August 1961.
- 29. Kalsem, Palmer J. <u>Practical Supervision</u>. McGraw-Hill Book Company, Inc. New York 1945.
- 30. Marshall, Melody J. "Refreshing the Refresher." The American Journal of Mursing, 62:11:112-113, November 1962.

- 31. Merton, Robert K., Fiske, Marjorie and Kendall, Patricia.

 The Fogused Interview. The Free Press, Glencoe, Ill. 1956.
- 32. Miller, Frieda S. The Outlook for Women in Professional Nursing Occupations. Bulletin of the Women's Bureau, Number 203-3, Revised, Medical Series. U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D. C. 1953.
- 33. Miller, Mary A. <u>Inservice Education for Hospital Mursing</u>

 Parsonnel. National League for Mursing, New York 1958.
- 34. National League of Nursing Education, Department of Studies.
 "Refresher Courses." The American Journal of Nursing,
 42:3:310, March 1942.
- 35. National League of Nursing Education, Department of Studies.
 "Refresher Courses." The American Journal of Nursing,
 42:12:1429-31, December 1942.
- 36. "News About Nursing." The American Journal of Nursing, 38:10: 1167, October 1938.
- 37. Oregon State Board of Nursing. Annual Report Based on Fiscal Year July 1, 1961 June 30, 1962. State of Oregon.
- 38. Oregon State Board of Mursing. Law Regulating the Practice of Professional Mursing. State of Oregon 1957.
- 39. Porter, Elizabeth D., A. N. A. President. "Nursing Needs Confronting Our Country." Statement to the President's Commission on the Health Heeds of the Nation. The American Journal of Mursing, 52:12:1480-82, December 1952.
- 40. Randall, Margaret. Ward Administration. W. B. Saunders Company. Philadelphia 1949.
- 41. Reese, Dorothy E., Sparmacher, D. Ann, and Testoff, Arthur.
 "How Many Caps Went On Again?" The American Journal of
 Nursing, 10:8:517-19, August 1962.
- 42. Reissman, L. and Rohrer, John H. Change and Dilemma in the Nursing Profession. G. P. Putnam's Sons. New York 1957.
- 43. Russel, J. Francis. An Introduction to Research Procedures in Education. Harper and Brothers, Publishers. New York 1958.
- 从. Selltis, Claire and others. <u>Research Methods in Social Relations</u>. Henry Holt and Company, Inc. 1960
- 45. Sister Charles Marie. "On Continuing Growth." The American Journal of Hursing, 60:10:1488-89, October 1960.

- 46. Sleeper, Ruth. "The Refresher Course." The American Journal of Nursing, 41:4:443-47, April 1941.
- 47. Smith, Harriet. "One Way to Provide a Refresher Course."
 The American Journal of Mursing, 62:8:97, August 1962.
- 48. Smith, Harriet. "Refresher Courses on a Statewide Basis."

 The American Journal of Nursing, 53:3:307-08, March 1955.
- 49. Sparmacher, D. Ann and Wacker, M. "Their Caps Go On Again."

 Nursing Outlook, S:1:23-25, January 1960.
- 50. Spohn Roberta. "What is the Outlook for the Older Nurse?"

 The American Journal of Hursing, 54:4:442-44, April 1954.
- 51. Swenson, Vernice M. "The Evening Refresher Course." The American Journal of Mursing, 42:1:58-60, January 1942.
- 52. The Committee on the Function of Mursing. A Program for the Mursing Profession. The Macmillan Company, New York 1948.
- 53. "The Realities of Staffing." The American Journal of Nursing, 62:11:56-63, November 1962.
- 54. Washington State League for Nursing. Report of a Questionnaire Study on Registered Nurses in the State of Washington. State Board of Vocational Education, Olympia 1961.
- 55. Whitaker, Judith G. "The Nurse as a Professional Person."

 Nursing Outlook, 9:4:217-219, April 1961.

APPENDIX

APPENDIX A

INTERVIEW GUIDE

Part I - Background Information

- 1. When did you graduate from the school of mursing?
- 2. Did you do any nursing after graduation?
 - a. How long?
 - b. What kind?
- 3. Were you licensed in Oregon prior to your retirement?
- 4. How long were you inactive?
 - a. Why?
- 5. Are you employed in nursing now?
 - a. What kind of nursing are you doing?
 - b. If not employed, why?
- 6. Why did you return to mursing?

Part II - Supervised Practice

- 1. When you learned it was necessary to have supervised practice, what was your reaction? Why?
- 2. How did you arrange for supervised practice?
 - a. What difficulties, if any, did you have in making the arrangements?
 - b. How long did you have to wait to begin supervised practice?
- 3. What orientation was given you when you began supervised practice?
 - a. How did the staff demonstrate their acceptance of you?
 - b. How many nurses were in your group?
- 4. What were your assignments the first day?
 - a. What were your reactions?
 - b. Did you enjoy it?
- 5. What were your assignments thereafter?
 - a. Were they easy?
 - b. Were they difficult?
 - c. What assistance was given you?
 - d. By whom?
 - e. Did you remain in one department?

- 6. In what ways do you think the supervised practice was of value?
- 7. What suggestions do you have for making supervised practice more valuable?
- 8. Before your retirement were aides doing nursing care?
 a. What opinions do you have about aides doing nursing care?

Part III - Professional Growth

- 1. Are you a member of the A. N. A. and/or the N. L. N.?
 - a. If not, why?
 - b. How long have you been a member?
 - c. Here you encouraged to join when you resumed nursing?
 - d. By whom?
- 2. Bo you subscribe to professional periodicals? Which ones?
- 3. In what way did you remain in contact with nursing while you were inactive?
- 4. Did you take any nursing classes after graduation?
- 5. Are you planning to take any nursing classes in the future?

APPENDIX B

LETTER OF EXPLANATION

Mrs. Billie G. Miller 5424 S. E. Woodward St. Portland 6, Oregon June 27, 1963

Director of Nurses Hospital

, Oregon

Dear Director:

In partial fulfillment of requirements for a Master of Science degree at the University of Oregon School of Mursing, I am undertaking a study of the experiences of the inactive nurse who returns to professional nursing. My survey is limited to those nurses who were inactive for five years or more and who completed a period of supervised practice during 1961 and 1962.

You are invited to participate in this study. Will you send me the names and addresses of the nurses who had supervised practice in your hospital during 1961 and 1962? A self-addressed envelope is enclosed for your convenience.

Anonymity is assured because no identification is made of your hospital. May I have your reply by July 10, 1963?

Upon completion of the study, copies of the report will be placed in the library at the University of Oregon Medical School.

Yours sincerely,

(Mrs.) Billie G. Miller

Mrs. B. Miller is a regularly enrolled graduate student at the University of Oregon School of Mursing. Any assistance you can offer Mrs. Miller will be greatly appreciated.

Lucile Gregerson

Thesis Adviser

APPENDIX C

LIGHER REQUESTING INTERVIEW

July , 1963

	- 9	R.	N.
Address			
City	9	Ore	gor
Dear			2

In partial fulfillment of requirements for a Master of Science degree at the University of Oregon School of Nursing, I am undertaking a study of the experiences of the inactive nurse who returns to professional nursing. My study is limited to those nurses who were inactive for five or more years and who completed a period of supervised practice during 1961 and 1962. Your name was obtained from the Director of Nurses of Hospital in , Oregon.

Would you participate in this study by granting me a personal interview of approximately one-half hour? A self-addressed post card is enclosed for your convenience.

Your anonymity is assured because no identification will be made of you or the hospital.

Upon completion of the study, copies of the report will be placed in the library at the University of Oregon Medical School. May I have your reply by , 1963?

Yours sincerely,

(Mrs.) Billie G. Miller

APPENDIX D

POST CARDS FOR REPLY

1. To the nurses in the metropolitan community

Dear Mrs. Miller:

> Mama Address

2. To the nurses in the non-metropolitan communities

Dear Mrs. Miller:

> Name Address

102



STATE OF OREGON OREGON STATE BOARD OF NURSING 778 STATE OFFICE BUILDING 1400 S. W. FIFTH AVENUE PORTLAND 1, OREGON

SUPERVISED NURSING EXPERIENCE POLICY

All applicants for a registered professional nurse license by endorsement, reinstatement, or re-activation must have been actively engaged in nursing practice within five years of the date of application. In obtaining work experience confirmation, only that experience obtained while legally licensed in the State of practice will be considered. Those who have not had such practice must demonstrate their ability to give safe nursing care by having a supervised nursing experience as designated below:

All applicants will be required to -

- 1. Have a temporary permit before beginning this experience.
- 2. Be at all times under the direct supervision of a registered nurse.
- 3. Be assigned to duty at such times as there is adequate staff on duty to allow for the person responsible for their supervision to give adequate time for instruction and follow up.
- 4. Be supervised for no less than 240 working hours and up to 480 hours (12 weeks) depending on their ability to adjust and take the responsibility of a professional nurse. If additional time appears to be needed, individual arrangements will be made.
 - a. If working on a part time basis must average at least 24 hours a week.
- 5. Have this experience in an institution or agency that is satisfactory to the Board. The applicant must make her own arrangements for this practice and, before a permit can be issued, notification of these arrangements must be on file. A form for this notification will be supplied by the Board office. A work reference form will be sent by the Board to the Director of Nurses at the end of a six week's period for an evaluation of the person's performance. If at that time it is indicated that further supervision is needed, the temporary permit will be extended for another six week's period.
- 6. Present this policy to the Director of Nurses who agrees to provide supervised experience so it may be read before the agreement is signed.

Typed by Gwendolyn M. Dunning in administration, organization, teaching and evaluating the performance of all workers employed in the hospital. Authorities on supervision concur that the head nurse should provide learning opportunities for the employee on her unit, through planned experiences, supervision and ward teaching. (4,5,25,40)

Knowledge of the learner's educational and experience background is essential if the planning of the nurse's assignments are to be within her capabilities. With guidance, the learner's interests must be aroused, mistakes minimized and discouragement prevented. (14,25)

Barrett places supervision of the graduate nurse on a higher level than guidance. She believes that the graduate nurse can determine what changes she needs to make in herself to attain her goal. With a planned learning situation, based on the needs of the individual nurse, the ability to think and act for herself can be fostered in each nurse. (5)

Change in Nursing

One of the most difficult problems, according to Jensen, is in orienting the previously inactive nurse to the changes in nursing practice. (25) The broadening scope of modern nursing care in meeting the demands of present day medical treatment has necessitated the continued employment of non-professional nursing personnel. The professional nurse is expected to act as administrator, organizer and instructor. Some nurses who return to nursing after a lengthy absence find today's practice of nursing not in keeping with the earlier individualistic philosophy of nursing care. The bedside tasks, called "touch tasks" by Hughes, are often performed by the nurse aide or the

practical nurse. (24) The nurse finds that her duties include the many technical tasks which have been inherited from the physician. As a member of the health team, she will be involved in meeting the total needs of the patient; physical, social, psychological and spiritual. (1,11,25,42)

Refresher Courses

Summaries found in the professional journals published within the last five years show that sponsors of refresher programs have been hospitals, state and local leagues for nursing or state and district nurses' associations, alumnae associations, universities, adult education services and community councils on health.

In 1951, Detroit's need for nurses prompted a survey of the inactive nurses in the area. One hundred fifty of the nurses contacted were interested in a refresher course. The local league for nursing made arrangements with the cooperating hospital, the faculty of which agreed to share the teaching responsibility. A special committee provided instructors, planned the content of the course, investigated the classroom and clinical facilities and publicized the program. Pre-enrollment interviews of the applicants revealed a wide range in age, experience and education. The course comprised six weeks of class instruction and nursing practice. During the first few weeks, the nurses were closely supervised and aided to acquire the needed self confidence. (17)

Braman reports on a refresher program at the Massachusetts General Hospital in the July 1952 issue of The American Journal of Nursing.

confidence and self-direction to the extent of motivating the individual to become a truly contributing member of a profession.